Bridgeway Funds, Inc.

Aggressive Investors 1 Fund (BRAGX) Ultra-Small Company Fund (BRUSX) Ultra-Small Company Market Fund (BRSIX) Small-Cap Value Fund (BRSVX) Omni Small-Cap Value Fund (BOSVX) Managed Volatility Fund (BRBPX)

Supplement dated June 30, 2024 to the Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") dated October 31, 2023

Effective as of June 30, 2024, "**APPENDIX B – PORTFOLIO MANAGERS**", which begins on page 51 of the SAI, is replaced in its entirety by the following:

APPENDIX B – PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

The following provides information regarding the Portfolio Managers identified in the Funds' Prospectus: (1) the dollar range of their investments in each Bridgeway Fund; (2) a description of their compensation structure; and (3) information regarding other accounts managed by them and potential conflicts of interest that might arise from the management of multiple accounts.

INVESTMENTS IN THE FUNDS

The table below provides the dollar range of investments in each series of the Bridgeway Funds directly or indirectly owned by John Montgomery, Co-Chief Investment Officer and a Portfolio Manager for all of the Bridgeway Funds, as of June 30, 2023.

Fund	Investments Held Individually or Jointly with Spouse ¹	Bridgeway Capital Management's Ownership of Fund Shares ²	Total
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	Over \$1,000,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	Over \$1,000,000
Ultra-Small Company Fund	Over \$1,000,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	Over \$1,000,000
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund	\$10,001 - \$50,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Small-Cap Value Fund	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000
Managed Volatility Fund	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000	Over \$1,000,000	Over \$1,000,000
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000

This column reflects investments in a Fund's shares owned directly by Mr. Montgomery or beneficially owned by Mr. Montgomery (as determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). Mr. Montgomery is presumed to be a beneficial owner of securities that are held by his immediate family members sharing the same household.

1

2

Mr. Montgomery controls the Adviser due to the level of his stock ownership (approximately 51%) in the Adviser's immediate parent company, Bridgeway Investments, Inc., and also has or shares investment control over the Adviser's investments. As a result, under Rule 16a-1(a)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, he is deemed to beneficially own the investments held by the Adviser in shares of the Funds. This column reflects the Adviser's total investments in shares of the Funds managed by Mr. Montgomery.

The table below provides the dollar range of investments in each Bridgeway Fund owned by Elena Khoziaeva and Christine L. Wang, each of whom is a Portfolio Manager that has joint and primary responsibility for the day-to-day management of all of the Bridgeway Funds, as of June 30, 2023. The table also provides the dollar range of investments in the Aggressive Investors 1 Fund, Ultra-Small Company Fund, Small-Cap Value Fund and Managed Volatility Fund owned by Jacob Pozharny, another Portfolio Manager for these funds, as of May 31, 2024. Further, the table provides the dollar range of investments in the Omni Small-Cap Value Fund and the Ultra-Small Company Market Fund owned by Andrew L. Berkin, another Portfolio Manager for these funds, as of May 31, 2024.

Fund and Name of Portfolio Manager	Dollar Range of Investments in Each Fund ^{(1) (2)}
AGGRESSIVE INVESTORS 1 FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Christine Wang	\$0
Jacob Pozharny	\$0
ULTRA-SMALL COMPANY FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$10,001-\$50,000
Christine Wang	\$0
Jacob Pozharny	\$0
ULTRA-SMALL COMPANY MARKET FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$1-\$10,000
Christine Wang	\$100,001-\$500,000
Andrew L. Berkin	\$50,001-\$100,000
SMALL-CAP VALUE FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$10,001-\$50,000
Christine Wang	\$0
Jacob Pozharny	\$0
OMNI SMALL-CAP VALUE FUND	\$400.004 \$F00.000
Elena Khoziaeva	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Christine Wang Andrew L. Berkin	\$100,001 - \$500,000 \$500,001 - \$1,000,000
MANAGED VOLATILITY FUND	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000
Elena Khoziaeva	¢40,004,¢50,000
Christine Wang	\$10,001-\$50,000
Jacob Pozharny	\$0 \$0
	ψυ

- This column reflects investments in a Fund's shares owned directly by the Portfolio Manager, or beneficially owned by the Portfolio Manager (as determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). A Portfolio Manager is presumed to be a beneficial owner of securities that are held by his or her immediate family members sharing the same household.
- ² Mr. Berkin, Ms. Khoziaeva, Mr. Pozharny, and Ms. Wang participate in ownership of the Adviser's immediate parent company, Bridgeway Investments, Inc., due to their participation in an Employee Stock Ownership Program ("ESOP"). As a result, each of them indirectly owns a portion of the investments held by the Adviser in shares of the Bridgeway Funds. As of December 31, 2022, the Adviser owned shares of the then existing seven Bridgeway Funds. These indirect amounts are not reflected in the table above.

DESCRIPTION OF COMPENSATION STRUCTURE

The objective of the Adviser's compensation program is to provide pay and long-term compensation for its staff members (who are all referred to as "Partners") that is competitive with the mutual fund/investment advisory market relative to the Adviser's size. The Adviser evaluates competitive market compensation by reviewing compensation survey results conducted by independent third parties involved in investment industry compensation.

The Portfolio Managers, including John Montgomery, Elena Khoziaeva, Andrew L. Berkin, Jacob Pozharny and Christine L. Wang, participate in a compensation program that includes a base salary that is fixed annually, bonus and long-term compensation. Each Portfolio Manager's base salary is a function of review of market salary data for their respective role and an assessment of individual execution of responsibilities related to goals, integrity, team work, and leadership. Profit sharing bonuses are driven by company performance and an assessment of individual execution of responsibilities. The Adviser's profitability is primarily affected by a) assets under management, b) management fees, for which some actively managed accounts have performance-based fees relative to stock market benchmarks, and c) operating costs of the Adviser.

Fund performance impacts overall compensation in two broad ways. First, generally assets under management increase with positive long-term performance. An increase in assets increases total management fees and likely increases the Adviser's profitability (although certain Funds do not demonstrate economies of scale and other Funds have management fees which reflect economies of scale to shareholders). Second, certain Funds have performance-based management fees that are a function of trailing five-year before-tax performance of each Fund relative to its specific market benchmark. Should any Fund's performance exceed the benchmark, the Adviser may make more total management fees and increase its profitability. On the other hand, should any Fund's performance lag the benchmark, the Adviser may experience a decrease in profitability.

Finally, all Portfolio Managers participate in long-term compensation programs including a 401(k) Plan and equity programs linked to the Adviser's value which is a function of the profitability and growth of the Adviser. Although Mr. Montgomery does not participate in the ESOP, the value of his ownership stake is impacted by the profitability and growth of the Adviser.

Historically, the Adviser has voluntarily disclosed the annual compensation of John Montgomery, Co-Chief Investment Officer, and Portfolio Manager for all of the Bridgeway Funds. Annual compensation for each of the three most recent calendar years ended December 31, includes a salary and bonus, plus a 401(k) contribution. John Montgomery's cash compensation component was \$713,354, \$430,000 and \$430,00 for 2020, 2021, and 2022, respectively. The 401(k) contribution for John Montgomery was \$14,250 in 2020, \$0 in 2021 and \$15,250 in 2022. These figures are based on the Adviser's audited financial records and individual W-2 forms.

As an "S" Corporation, the federal income taxes of Bridgeway Investments, Inc. ("Bridgeway Investments"), which is the immediate parent company of the Adviser, are paid at the shareholder rather than corporate level. The Adviser distributes an amount to Bridgeway Investments to enable its shareholders to cover these taxes at the maximum individual tax rate. These amounts are not included in Mr. Montgomery's annual compensation disclosed herein.

OTHER MANAGED ACCOUNTS

The Adviser's Portfolio Managers use statistical investment models which are used in connection with the management of certain Bridgeway Funds as well as other funds for which the Adviser acts as sub-adviser and other separate accounts managed for organizations and individuals. The following chart reflects information regarding other accounts (excluding the Bridgeway Fund(s)) for which each Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities. Accounts are grouped into three categories: (i) mutual funds, (ii) other pooled investment vehicles, and (iii) other accounts. To the extent that any of these accounts pay advisory fees that are based on account performance ("performance-based fees"), information on those accounts is specifically broken out.

Andrew L. Berkin did not manage any other accounts as of May 31, 2024. The information in the chart below relates to John Montgomery, Elena Khoziaeva, and Christine L. Wang, as of June 30, 2023. The information in the chart below for Jacob Pozharny is as of May 31, 2024.

The following information is applicable to John Montgomery:

Type of Accounts	Total Numbe r of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (million s)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	4	\$1,446.7	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	1	\$14.1	0	\$0
Other Accounts	22	\$274	14	\$47

The following information is applicable to Elena Khoziaeva:

Type of Accounts	Total Numbe r of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (million s)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	4	\$1,446.7	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	0	\$0	0	\$0
Other Accounts	22	\$274	14	\$47

The following information is applicable to Jacob Pozharny:

Type of Accounts	Total Numbe r of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (million s)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	0	\$0	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	1	\$17.6	0	\$0
Other Accounts	0	0	0	\$0

The following information is applicable to Christine L. Wang:

Type of Accounts	Total Numbe r of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (million s)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Bas ed Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	2	\$909.8	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	1	\$14.1	0	\$0
Other Accounts	2	\$7.2	0	\$0

POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Actual or apparent conflicts of interest may arise when a Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities with respect to more than one fund or other account. Set forth below is a description of material conflicts of interest that may arise in connection with a Portfolio Manager who manages multiple funds and/or other accounts:

- The management of multiple funds and/or other accounts may result in a Portfolio Manager devoting varying periods of time and attention to the management of each fund and/or other account. As a result, the Portfolio Manager may not be able to formulate as complete a strategy or identify equally attractive investment opportunities for each of those accounts as might be the case if he or she were to devote substantially more attention to the management of a single fund. The Adviser believes this problem may be significantly mitigated by Bridgeway's use of statistical models.
- If a Portfolio Manager identifies an investment opportunity that may be suitable for more than one fund or other account, a fund may not be able to take full advantage of that opportunity due to an allocation of filled purchase or sale orders across all eligible funds and other accounts. Accordingly, the Adviser has developed guidelines to address the priority order in allocating investment opportunities.
- At times, a Portfolio Manager may determine that an investment opportunity may be appropriate for only some of the funds or other accounts for which he or she exercises investment responsibility, or may decide that certain of the funds or other accounts should take differing positions with respect to a particular security. In these cases, the Portfolio Manager may place separate transactions for one or more funds or other accounts, which may affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of one or more other funds or accounts.

- With respect to securities transactions for the funds, the Adviser determines which broker to use to execute each order, consistent with its duty to seek best execution of the transaction. The Adviser may place separate, non-simultaneous, transactions for a fund and another account that may temporarily affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of the fund or the other account. The Adviser seeks to mitigate this problem through a random rotation of order in the allocation of executed trades.
- With respect to securities transactions for the funds, the Adviser determines which broker to use to execute each order, consistent with its duty to seek best execution of the transaction. However, with respect to certain other accounts (such as other pooled investment vehicles that are not registered mutual funds, and other accounts managed for organizations and individuals), the Adviser may be limited by the client with respect to the selection of brokers or may be instructed to direct trades through a particular broker. In these cases, the Adviser or its affiliates may place separate, non-simultaneous, transactions for a fund and another account that may temporarily affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of the fund or the other account.
- The appearance of a conflict of interest may arise where the Adviser has an incentive, such as a performance-based management fee or other differing fee structure, which relates to the management of one fund or other account but not all funds and accounts with respect to which a Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities.

The Adviser and the Funds have adopted certain compliance policies and procedures that are designed to address these types of conflicts. However, there is no guarantee that such procedures will detect each and every situation in which an actual or potential conflict may arise.

This information supplements the SAI dated October 31, 2023. Please retain this supplement for future reference.

BRIDGEWAY FUNDS, INC.

Statement of Additional Information

Dated October 31, 2023

This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") is not a prospectus and should be read in conjunction with the prospectus (the "Prospectus") of the Bridgeway Funds, Inc. ("Bridgeway Funds" or the "Corporation"), dated October 31, 2023, as may be supplemented from time to time. This SAI relates to each series (each a "Fund" and collectively, the "Funds") of Bridgeway Funds listed below. The six Funds, listed below, are discussed in the Prospectus related to those Funds and this SAI.

- 1. Aggressive Investors 1 Fund (BRAGX)
- 2. Ultra-Small Company Fund (BRUSX)
- 3. Ultra-Small Company Market Fund (BRSIX)
- 4. Small-Cap Value Fund (BRSVX)
- 5. Omni Small-Cap Value Fund (BOSVX)
- 6. Managed Volatility Fund (BRBPX)

A copy of the Prospectus may be obtained directly from Bridgeway Funds, Inc., c/o BNY Mellon Investment Servicing (US) Inc., P.O. Box 534435, Pittsburgh, PA 15253-4435, by telephone 800-661-3550 or from our website at bridgewayfunds.com.

Each Fund's audited financial statements, included in its most recent <u>annual report</u> to shareholders, are expressly incorporated by reference and made a part of this SAI.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
History of Bridgeway Funds	2
Additional Information on Portfolio Instruments, Strategies, Risks and Investment Policies	2
Investment Policies and Restrictions	11
Closed Fund Status Definitions	13
Commodity Exchange Act Exclusion	14
Management of Bridgeway Funds	14
Proxy Voting Policies	20
Disclosure of Portfolio Holdings	20
Control Persons and Principal Holders of Bridgeway Funds Securities	22
Investment Advisory and Other Services	23
Service Agreements	27
Distribution of Fund Shares	28
Fund Transactions and Brokerage	29
Security Selection Process	30
Disclaimer – Center for Research in Security Prices	31
Allocation of Investment Decisions and Trades to Clients	31
Net Asset Value	31
Redemption in-Kind	32
Taxation	32
Performance Information	45
General Information	47
Financial Statements	47
<u>Appendix A – Proxy Voting Policy</u>	48
<u>Appendix B – Portfolio Managers</u>	51

HISTORY OF BRIDGEWAY FUNDS

Bridgeway Funds is a Maryland corporation, incorporated under the name Bridgeway Fund, Inc. on October 19, 1993. The Board of Directors of Bridgeway Funds approved formally changing Bridgeway Fund's name to Bridgeway Funds, Inc. on June 25, 2003. Bridgeway Funds is organized as an open-end, registered investment company. This SAI relates to six of the series of Bridgeway Funds which were launched on the dates listed below.

FUND	INCEPTION DATE	COMMENTS
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	August 5, 1994	
Ultra-Small Company Fund	August 5, 1994	Open to Existing Investors Direct Only See section "Closed Fund Status Definitions"
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund	July 31, 1997	
Small-Cap Value Fund	October 31, 2003	
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund	August 31, 2011	
Managed Volatility Fund	June 30, 2001	

Each Fund has its own investment objective and is a diversified fund as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940 (the "1940 Act"). Bridgeway Capital Management, LLC (the "Adviser," or "Bridgeway Capital Management") is the investment adviser of each Fund.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ON PORTFOLIO INSTRUMENTS, STRATEGIES, RISKS AND INVESTMENT POLICIES

The Funds invest in a variety of securities and employ a number of investment techniques, which involve certain risks. The Prospectus discusses the Funds' principal investment strategies, investment techniques and risks. Therefore, you should carefully review the Funds' Prospectus. This SAI contains information about non-principal investment strategies the Funds may use, as well as further information about certain principal strategies that are discussed in the Prospectus. If any percentage restriction or requirement described below, except for the illiquid securities restriction and borrowings from banks, is satisfied at the time of investment, a later increase or decrease in such percentage that results from a relative change in value or from a change in a Fund's total assets, will not constitute a violation of such restriction or requirement.

Natural Disaster/Epidemic Risk

Natural or environmental disasters, such as earthquakes, fires, floods, hurricanes, tsunamis and other severe weather-related phenomena generally, and widespread disease, including pandemics and epidemics, have been and can be highly disruptive to economies and markets, adversely impacting individual companies, sectors, industries, markets, currencies, interest and inflation rates, credit ratings, investor sentiment, and other factors affecting the value of the Funds' investments. Given the increasing interdependence among global economies and markets, conditions in one country, market, or region are increasingly likely to adversely affect markets, issuers, and/or foreign exchange rates in other countries, including the US These disruptions could prevent the Funds from executing advantageous investment decisions in a timely manner and negatively impact the Funds' ability to achieve their investment objectives. Any such event(s) could have a significant adverse impact on the value and risk profile of the Funds.

Stock Index Futures

The Funds may take temporary, long, stock index futures positions to offset the effect of cash held for future investing or for potential redemptions. For example, assume a Fund was 96% invested in stocks and 4% in cash, and it wanted to maintain 100% exposure to market risk, but wanted to defer investment of this cash to a future date. The Fund could take a long position in stock index futures provided that the underlying value of securities represented by the futures did not exceed the amount of Fund cash.

Securities Lending

The Funds may lend their securities to brokers or dealers, provided any such loans are continuously secured in the form of cash or non-cash collateral. Non-cash collateral will include only securities issued or guaranteed by the US Government or its agencies or instrumentalities. The amount of the collateral on a current basis must equal or exceed the market value of the loaned securities, and the Funds must be able to terminate such loans upon notice at any time. As a general matter, securities on loan will not be recalled to facilitate proxy voting. However, the Funds can exercise their right to terminate a securities loan in order to preserve its right to vote upon matters of importance affecting holders of the securities. If a Fund receives non-cash collateral, the Fund will receive a fee from the borrower generally equal to a negotiated percentage of the market value of the loaned securities.

The advantage of such loans is that the Funds continue to receive the equivalent of the interest earned or dividend payments paid by the issuers on the loaned securities while at the same time earning interest on the cash or equivalent collateral that may be invested in accordance with the Funds' investment objectives, policies, and restrictions. The value of securities loaned may not exceed 33 1/3% of the value of a Fund's total assets, which includes the value of collateral received.

Securities loans are usually made to broker-dealers and other financial institutions to facilitate their delivery of such securities. As with any extension of credit, there may be risks of delay in recovery and possibly loss of rights in the loaned securities should the borrower of the loaned securities fail financially. If the borrowing broker failed to perform, the Funds might experience delays in recovering their assets (even though fully collateralized); the Funds would bear the risk of loss from any interim change in securities prices. However, the Funds will make loans of their securities only to those firms the Adviser deems creditworthy and only on terms the Adviser believes compensate for such risk. On termination of the loan, the borrower is obligated to return the securities to the Fund. Any gain or loss in the market value of a security during the loan period accrues to the Fund that loaned the security.

The Bank of New York, as securities lending agent to the above Funds, lends available securities to eligible borrowers pursuant to the Securities Lending Agreement, as well as administers the Funds' securities lending program. The dollar amounts of income and fees and compensation paid to The Bank of New York Mellon related to those Funds that participated in securities lending activities for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 were as follows:

Fund	Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	Ultra- Small Company Fund	Ultra- Small Company Market Fund	Small- Cap Value Fund	Omni Small- Cap Value Fund
Gross income from securities lending activities (including income from					
cash collateral reinvestment)	\$47,200	\$213,207	\$629,484	\$491,414	\$670,117
Fees and/or compensation for securities lending activities and related					
services					
Fees paid to securities lending agent from a revenue split	(\$4,838)	(\$19,246)	(\$142,950)	(\$18,767)	(\$50,079)
Fees paid for any cash collateral management service (including fees					
deducted from a pooled cash collateral reinvestment vehicle) that are					
not included in the revenue split				—	
Administrative fees not included in revenue split				_	
Indemnification fee not included in revenue split				—	
Rebates	(\$14,939)	(\$65,101)	\$470,359	(\$366,252)	(\$336,165)
Other fees not included in revenue split					
Aggregate fees/compensation for securities lending activities	(\$19,777)	(\$84,347)	\$327,409	(\$385,019)	(\$386,244)
Net income from securities lending activities	\$27,423	\$128,860	\$956,893	\$106,395	\$283,873

Investment of Securities Lending Collateral

The cash collateral received from a borrower as a result of a Fund's securities lending activities will be used to purchase both fixed-income securities and other securities with debt-like characteristics, including: bank obligations; commercial paper; repurchase agreements; and US government securities. These types of investments are described elsewhere in the SAI. Collateral may also be invested in an unaffiliated money market mutual fund or institutional money market trust.

Other Registered Investment Companies

Each Fund may invest up to 10% of the value of its total assets in securities of other investment companies (except as otherwise indicated below under "Exchange-Traded Funds"). The Funds may invest in any type of investment company consistent with the Fund's investment objective and policies. The Funds will not acquire securities of any one investment company if, immediately thereafter, the Fund would own more than 3% of such company's total outstanding voting securities, securities issued by such company would have an aggregate value in excess of 5% of the Fund's total assets, or securities issued by such company and securities held by the Fund issued by other investment companies would have an aggregate value in excess of 10% of the Fund's total assets. To the extent the Funds invest in other investment companies, the shareholders of the Funds would indirectly pay a portion of the operating costs of the investment companies. Notwithstanding the limitations described above, a Fund may purchase or redeem, without limitation, shares of any affiliated or unaffiliated money market funds, including unregistered money market funds, so long as the Fund does not pay a sales load or service fee in connection with the purchase, sale or redemption or if such fees are paid, the Fund's Adviser must waive its advisory fee in an amount necessary to offset the amounts paid. Investments in unregistered money market funds also are subject to certain other limitations as described in Rule 12d1-1 of the 1940 Act.

Rule 12d1-4 under the 1940 Act ("Rule 12d1-4") allows funds to invest in other investment companies, including exchange-traded funds ("ETFs") in excess of some of the limitations discussed above, subject to certain limitations and conditions. An acquiring fund relying on Rule 12d-4 must enter into a fund of funds investment agreement with the acquired fund. Rule 12d1-4 outlines the requirements for fund of funds agreements and specifies certain reporting responsibilities of the acquiring fund's adviser. The Fund expects to rely on Rule 12d1-4 to the extent the Adviser deems such reliance necessary or appropriate.

Exchange-Traded Funds

The Funds may purchase shares of ETFs. ETFs are open-end investment companies or unit investment trusts that are registered under the 1940 Act. The shares of ETFs are listed and traded on stock exchanges at market prices. Since ETF shares can be bought and sold like stocks throughout the day, the Funds may invest in ETFs in order to place short-term cash in market-based securities instead of short-term cash instruments, achieve exposure to a broad basket of securities in a single transaction, or for other reasons. Under certain circumstances, the Funds may invest more than 10% of their net assets in certain ETFs, subject to their investment objectives, policies and strategies as described in the Prospectus.

An investment in an ETF generally presents the same primary risks as an investment in a conventional fund (i.e. one that is not exchange traded) that has the same investment objectives, strategies, and policies. The price of an ETF can fluctuate up or down, and a Fund could lose money investing in an ETF if the prices of the securities owned by the ETF go down. In addition, ETFs are subject to the following risks that do not apply to conventional funds: (1) the market price of an ETF's shares may trade above or below their net asset value; (2) an active trading market for an ETF's shares may not develop or be maintained; or (3) trading of an ETF's shares may be halted if the listing exchange's officials deem such action appropriate, the shares are de-listed from the exchange, or the activation of market-wide "circuit breakers" (which are tied to large decreases in stock prices) halts stock trading generally.

To the extent the Funds invest in ETFs, the shareholders of the Funds would indirectly pay a portion of the operating costs of the ETFs. As with traditional mutual funds, ETFs charge asset-based fees. ETFs do not charge initial sales charges or redemption fees and the Funds pay only customary brokerage fees to buy and sell ETF shares.

Exchange-Traded Notes

A Fund may invest in Exchange-Traded Notes ("ETNs"). ETNs are a type of unsecured, unsubordinated debt security that have characteristics and risks similar to those of fixed-income securities and trade on a major exchange similar to shares of ETFs. However, this type of debt security differs from other types of bonds and notes because ETN returns are based upon the performance of a market index minus applicable fees, no period coupon payments are distributed, and no principal protections exist. The purpose of ETNs is to create a type of security that combines the aspects of both bonds and ETFs. The Fund's decision to sell its ETN holdings may be limited by the availability of a secondary market. If the Fund must sell some or all of its ETN holdings and the

secondary market is weak, it may have to sell such holdings at a discount. If the Fund holds its investment in an ETN until maturity, the issuer will give the Fund a cash amount that would be equal to principal amount (subject to the day's index factor). The value of an ETN also may be influenced by time to maturity, level of supply and demand for the ETN, volatility and lack of liquidity in underlying commodities or securities markets, changes in the applicable interest rates, changes in the issuer's credit rating and economic, legal, political or geographic events that affect the referenced commodity or security. ETNs are also subject to counterparty risk and fixed income risk.

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk exists when a Fund, by itself or together with other accounts managed by the Adviser, holds a position in a security that is large relative to the typical trading volume for that security, which can make it difficult for the Fund to dispose of the position at an advantageous time or price.

When there is little or no active trading market for specific types of securities or instruments, it can become more difficult to sell the securities or instruments at or near their perceived value. An inability to sell a portfolio position can adversely affect a Fund's value or prevent a Fund from being able to take advantage of other investment opportunities. Liquidity risk also includes the risk that a Fund will experience significant net redemptions of its shares at a time when it cannot find willing buyers for its portfolio securities or instruments or can sell its portfolio securities or instruments only at a material loss. To meet redemption requests, a Fund may be forced to sell other securities or instruments that are more liquid, but at unfavorable times and conditions. Investments in foreign securities tend to have more exposure to liquidity risk than domestic securities. Liquidity risk can be more pronounced in periods of market turmoil.

Short-Term Risk (Aggressive Investors 1 Fund only)

Aggressive Investors 1 Fund may purchase futures and options on stock indexes, interest rate and currency instruments and individual securities, among others.

Aggressive Investors 1 Fund may also engage in short term trading, invest up to 15% of its total assets in foreign securities (see "Foreign Securities" below), invest up to 10% of its total assets in a single security and lend Fund securities. These investment techniques may subject an investor to greater than average risks and costs. Aggressive Investors 1 Fund's higher turnover (more frequent trading) will expose it to increased cost and risk.

Foreign securities may be affected by the strength of foreign currencies relative to the US dollar, or by political or economic developments in foreign countries. Consequently, they may be more volatile than US securities.

The Adviser's goal in Aggressive Investors 1 Fund is to manage these various risks through diversification to achieve a reasonable return at a total risk equal to or less than that of the stock market (as measured by certain statistical measures over periods of three years or more).

Borrowing

Each Fund may obtain short-term borrowing from banks as may be necessary from time to time due, but not limited, to such events as: large dividend payments; redemptions; failed trades; the clearance of purchases and sales of portfolio securities; and securities on loan. The Funds will be required to pay interest to the lending banks on amounts borrowed which may increase expenses and reduce their returns.

In addition, Small-Cap Value Fund may borrow from banks for the purpose of making short sales "against the box" (short sales of securities owned). A short sale against the box would happen only in the event that redemptions would otherwise cause a distribution of capital gains.

Managed Volatility Fund

The Managed Volatility Fund may invest in bonds thus exposing it to interest rate risk, credit risk, and prepayment risk. Interest rate risk means that bonds may go down in value when interest rates rise. In addition, the interest earned on the Fund's investments in bonds may decline when prevailing interest rates fall. Credit risk means that the issuer of a bond may not be able to pay interest and principal when due. Prepayment risk means that the mortgage securities held by the Fund may be adversely affected by changes in prepayment rates on the underlying mortgages, which could cause the Fund to invest the proceeds in less attractive investments or increase the volatility of its price.

The Managed Volatility Fund may also purchase warrants, invest up to 15% of its total assets in foreign securities (see "Foreign Securities" below), invest up to 5% of Fund total assets in a closed-end investment company, lend Fund securities, and engage in short sale transactions either against the box or by shorting securities of other issuers. Short sale positions are limited to 35% of the Fund's total assets. These investment techniques may subject an investor to greater than average risks and costs. The Managed Volatility Fund may also purchase or sell any financial (but not commodity) futures, puts, or calls within the scope of its investment objective and strategy. These instruments can be used to hedge away the effects of cash, manage market risk, dampen volatility in line with its investment objective, arbitrage the difference between stocks and futures and create synthetic option positions. Options and futures can be volatile investments and may not perform as expected.

The Adviser's goal in the Managed Volatility Fund is to manage these various risks through diversification and hedging strategies to achieve a reasonable return with short term risk less than or equal to 40% of the stock market (as measured by certain statistical measures over monthly periods.) No assurance can be given that these investment techniques will achieve the objectives of higher return or equal risk.

Redemption Risk

A Fund's possible need to sell securities to cover redemptions could, at times, force it to dispose of positions on a disadvantageous basis. The Adviser seeks to manage this risk in the following ways:

- by imposing a redemption fee in the Ultra-Small Company Market Fund under certain circumstances,
- by strongly discouraging investment by market timers and other investors who would sell in a market downturn,
- by short term borrowing,
- in all Funds except Aggressive Investors 1 Fund, by limiting exposure to any one security, and
- by maintaining some highly liquid stocks.

US Government Securities

The US Government securities in which the Funds may invest include direct obligations of the US Treasury, such as Treasury Bills, Notes, and Bonds, and obligations issued or guaranteed by US Government agencies and instrumentalities, including securities that are supported by the full faith and credit of the United States, such as Government National Mortgage Association ("GNMA") certificates, securities that are supported by the right of the issuer to borrow from the US Treasury, such as securities of the Federal Home Loan Banks, and securities supported solely by the credit worthiness of the issuer, such as Federal National Mortgage Association ("FNMA") and Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("FHLMC") securities.

Closed-End Funds

Any Fund may also invest up to 5% of its total assets in closed-end funds. These securities, which are typically publicly traded on a securities exchange, may sell at a premium or discount to the net asset value of their underlying securities. While gaining further diversification through such investments, the Funds will bear the additional volatility and risk that, in addition to changes in value of the underlying securities in the closed-end funds, there may be additional increase or decrease in price due to a change in the premium or discount in their market prices. Investments in closed-end funds are also subject to the limitations described above for investing in registered investment companies. To the extent the Funds invest in closed-end funds, the shareholders of the Funds would indirectly pay a portion of the operating costs of the closed-end funds.

Foreign Securities

Each Fund, except for Ultra-Small Company Market Fund, may invest up to 15% of its total assets in foreign securities. For purposes of each such Fund's investments, "foreign securities" means those securities issued by companies: (i) that are domiciled in a country other than the US; and (ii) that derive 50% or more of their total revenue from activities outside of the US. The term "foreign securities" would also include American Depository Receipts ("ADRs") issued by companies that meet the preceding criteria. ADRs are receipts typically issued by a US bank or trust company evidencing ownership of the underlying securities.

Although the Small-Cap Value Fund and the Omni Small-Cap Value Fund may invest up to 15% of their total assets in foreign securities, they normally invest only minimally in foreign securities.

The Ultra-Small Company Market Fund may invest in foreign securities as defined by its benchmark index, the Cap-Based Portfolio 10 Index. The definition of foreign securities used by the Cap-Based Portfolio 10 Index differs from the definition described above for the other Bridgeway Funds.

Foreign securities carry incremental risk associated with: (1) currency fluctuations; (2) restrictions on, and costs associated with, the exchange of currencies; (3) difficulty in obtaining or enforcing a court judgment abroad; (4) reduced levels of publicly available information concerning issuers; (5) restrictions on foreign investment in other jurisdictions; (6) reduced levels of governmental regulation of foreign securities markets; (7) difficulties in transaction settlements and the effect of this delay on shareholder equity; (8) foreign withholding taxes; (9) political, economic, and similar risks, including expropriation and nationalization; (10) different accounting, auditing, and financial standards; (11) price volatility; and (12) reduced liquidity in foreign markets where the securities also trade. While some of these risks are reduced by investing only in ADRs and foreign securities listed on American exchanges, even these foreign securities may carry substantial incremental risk.

Illiquid Securities

Pursuant to Rule 22e-4 under the 1940 Act, no fund may acquire an illiquid security if, immediately after the acquisition, the fund would have more than 15% of its net assets held in illiquid securities. The term "illiquid securities" means securities that cannot be disposed of in current market conditions in seven calendar days or less without the sale or disposition significantly changing the market value of the investment. A Fund that invests in illiquid securities may not be able to sell such securities and may not be able to realize their full value upon sale. Restricted securities (securities subject to legal or contractual restrictions on resale) may be illiquid. Some restricted securities (such as securities issued pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933 or certain commercial paper) may be treated as liquid, although they may be less liquid than registered securities traded on established secondary markets.

Interfund Borrowing and Lending Program

Pursuant to an exemptive order issued by the US Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") dated May 16, 2006, a Fund may lend money to, and borrow money for temporary purposes from, other funds advised by the Fund's investment adviser, Bridgeway Capital Management. Generally, a Fund will borrow through the program only when the costs are equal to or lower than the cost of bank loans. Interfund borrowings normally extend overnight, but can have a maximum duration of seven days. Loans may be called on one day's notice. A Fund may have to borrow from a bank at a higher interest rate if an interfund loan is unavailable, called or not renewed.

Derivatives Regulation

On October 28, 2020, the SEC adopted new regulations governing the use of derivatives by registered investment companies ("Rule 18f-4"). Rule 18f-4 became effective on August 19, 2022 and imposes limits on the amount of derivatives a fund can enter into, eliminated the asset segregation framework currently used by funds to comply with Section 18 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, treats derivatives as senior securities so that a failure to comply with the limits would result in a statutory violation and requires funds whose use of derivatives is more than a limited specified exposure amount to establish and maintain a comprehensive derivatives risk management program and appoint a derivatives risk manager.

Derivatives Securities Tax Risk

Compared to other types of investments, derivatives may be harder to value and may also be less tax efficient. In addition, changes in government regulation of derivative instruments could affect the character, timing and amount of a Fund's taxable income or gains, and may limit or prevent a Fund from using certain types of derivative instruments as a part of its investment strategy, which could make the investment strategy more costly to implement or require the Fund to change its investment strategy. A Fund's transactions in derivatives may be

subject to one or more special tax rules. These rules may: (i) affect whether gains and losses recognized by a fund are treated as ordinary or capital or as short-term or long-term, (ii) accelerate the recognition of income or gains to the fund, (iii) defer losses to the fund, and (iv) cause adjustments in the holding periods of the fund's securities. To the extent that a Fund uses derivatives for hedging or to gain or limit exposure to a particular market or market segment, there may be imperfect correlation between the value of the derivative instrument and the value of the instrument being hedged or the relevant market or market segment, in which case the Fund may not realize the intended benefits. There is also the risk that during adverse market conditions, an instrument which would usually operate as a hedge provides no hedging benefits at all. A Fund's use of derivatives may be limited by the requirements for taxation of the Fund as a regulated investment company.

Total Return Swaps

Each Fund may enter into total return swaps. This gives a Fund the right to receive the appreciation in value of an underlying asset in return for paying a fee to the counterparty. The fee paid by the Fund will typically be determined by multiplying the face value of the swap agreement by an agreed-upon interest rate. If the underlying asset declines in value over the term of the swap, the Fund would also be required to pay the dollar value of that decline to the counterparty. Total return swaps could result in losses if the underlying asset or reference does not perform as anticipated by the Adviser.

Limited Liability Companies

The Funds may purchase securities of entities such as limited partnerships, limited liability companies, business trusts and companies organized outside the United States. These securities are comparable to common or preferred stock.

Interests in Publicly Traded Limited Partnerships

Those Funds that invest in US common stock may also invest in interests in publicly traded limited partnerships (limited partnership interests or units) which represent equity interests in the assets and earnings of the partnership's trade or business. Unlike common stock in a corporation, limited partnership interests have limited or no voting rights. However, many of the risks of investing in common stocks are still applicable to investments in limited partnership interests. In addition, limited partnership interests are subject to risks not present in common stock. For example, income generated from limited partnerships deemed not to be 'publicly traded' will be treated as 'qualifying income' under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Internal Revenue Code") only to the extent such income is attributable to items of income of the limited partnership that would be qualifying income if realized directly by the Fund (e.g., interest income). Also, since publicly traded limited partnerships are a less common form of organizational structure than corporations, the limited partnership units may be less liquid than publicly traded common stock. Also, because of the difference in organizational structure, the fair value of limited partnership units in a Fund's portfolio may be based either upon the current market price of such units, or if there is no current market price, upon the pro rata value of the underlying assets of the partnership. Limited partnership units also have the risk that the limited partnership might, under certain circumstances, be treated as a general partnership giving rise to broader liability exposure to the limited partners for activities of the partnership. Further, the general partners of a limited partnership may be able to significantly change the business or asset structure of a limited partnership without the limited partners having any ability to disapprove any such changes. In certain limited partnerships, limited partners may also be required to return distributions previously made in the event that excess distributions have been made by the partnership, or in the event that the general partners, or their affiliates, are entitled to indemnification.

Warrants

Warrants are securities giving the holder the right, but not the obligation, to buy the stock of an issuer at a given price (generally higher than the value of the stock at the time of issuance), on a specified date, during a specified period, or perpetually. Warrants may be acquired separately or in connection with the acquisition of securities. Warrants acquired by a Fund in units or attached to securities are not subject to these restrictions. Warrants do not carry with them the right to dividends or voting rights with respect to the securities that they entitle their holder to purchase, and they do not represent any rights in the assets of the issuer. As a result, warrants may be considered more speculative than certain other types of investments. In addition, the value of a warrant does not necessarily change with the value of the underlying securities, and a warrant ceases to have value if it is not exercised prior to its expiration date.

Bank Obligations

Bank obligations include certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances and fixed time deposits. A certificate of deposit is a short-term negotiable certificate issued by a commercial bank against funds deposited in the bank and is either interest-bearing or purchased on a discount basis. A bankers' acceptance is a short-term draft drawn on a commercial bank by a borrower, usually in connection with an international commercial transaction. The borrower is liable for payment as is the bank, which unconditionally guarantees to pay the draft at its face amount on the maturity date. Fixed time deposits are obligations of branches of US banks or foreign banks which are payable at a stated maturity date and bear a fixed rate of interest. Although fixed time deposits do not have a market, there are no contractual restrictions on the right to transfer a beneficial interest in the deposit to a third party.

Bank obligations may be general obligations of the parent bank or may be limited to the issuing branch by the terms of the specific obligations or by government regulation. Bank obligations may be issued by domestic banks (including their branches located outside the United States), domestic and foreign branches of foreign banks and savings and loan associations.

Commercial Paper

Commercial paper is a short-term unsecured promissory note issued by a US or foreign corporation in order to finance its current operations. Generally the commercial paper or its guarantor will be rated within the top two rating categories by a nationally recognized statistical rating organization ("NRSRO"), or if not rated, is of comparable quality.

Repurchase Agreements

Repurchase agreements are contracts under which the buyer of a security simultaneously commits to resell the security to the seller at an agreed-upon price and date. Repurchase agreements are considered by the staff of the SEC to be loans by the Fund. Repurchase agreements may be entered into with respect to securities of the type in which a Fund may invest or government securities regardless of their remaining maturities, and will require that additional securities be deposited with the Fund's custodian or subcustodian if the value of the securities purchased should decrease below their resale price. Repurchase agreements involve certain risks in the event of default or insolvency by the other party, including possible decline in the value of the underlying securities during the period in which a Fund seeks to assert its rights to them, the risk of incurring expenses associated with asserting those rights and the risk of losing all or part of the income from the repurchase agreements. The Fund's Adviser reviews the creditworthiness of those banks and non-bank dealers with which the Fund enters into repurchase agreements to evaluate these risks.

Real Estate Investment Trusts

The Funds will not invest in real estate directly. The Funds may invest in securities of real estate investment trusts ("REITs") and other real estate industry companies or companies with substantial real estate investments and, as a result, such Fund may be subject to certain risks associated with direct ownership of real estate and with the real estate industry in general. These risks include, among others: possible declines in the value of real estate; possible lack of availability of mortgage funds; extended vacancies of properties; risks related to general and local economic conditions; overbuilding; increases in competition, property taxes and operating expenses; changes in zoning laws; costs resulting from the clean-up of, and liability to third parties for damages resulting from, environmental problems; casualty or condemnation losses; uninsured damages from floods, earthquakes or other natural disasters; limitations on and variations in rents; and changes in interest rates.

REITs are pooled investment vehicles which invest primarily in income producing real estate or real estate related loans or interests. REITs are generally classified as equity REITs, mortgage REITs or hybrid REITs. Equity REITs invest the majority of their assets directly in real property and derive income primarily from the collection of rents. Equity REITs can also realize capital gains by selling properties that have appreciated in value. Mortgage REITs invest the majority of their assets in real estate mortgages and derive income from the collection of interest payments. Hybrid REITs combine the investment strategies of Equity REITs and Mortgage REITs. REITs are not taxed on income distributed to shareholders provided they comply with several requirements of the Internal Revenue Code.

Risks Related to Russian Invasion of Ukraine

In late February 2022, Russian military forces invaded Ukraine, significantly amplifying already existing geopolitical tensions among Russia, Ukraine, Europe, NATO, and the West. Russia's invasion, the responses of countries and political bodies to Russia's actions, and the potential for wider conflict may increase financial market volatility and could have severe adverse effects on regional and global economic markets, including the markets for certain securities and commodities such as oil and natural gas. Following Russia's actions, various countries, including the US, Canada, the United Kingdom, Germany, and France, as well as the European Union, issued broadranging economic sanctions against Russia. The sanctions consist of the prohibition of trading in certain Russian securities and engaging in certain private transactions, the prohibition of doing business with certain Russian corporate entities, large financial institutions, officials and oligarchs, and the freezing of Russian assets. The sanctions include a commitment by certain countries and the European Union to remove selected Russian banks from the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunications, commonly called "SWIFT," the electronic network that connects banks globally, and imposed restrictive measures to prevent the Russian Central Bank from undermining the impact of the sanctions. A number of large corporations and US states have also announced plans to divest interests or otherwise curtail business dealings with certain Russian businesses.

The imposition of these current sanctions (and potential further sanctions in response to continued Russian military activity) and other actions undertaken by countries and businesses may adversely impact various sectors of the Russian economy, including but not limited to, the financials, energy, metals and mining, engineering, and defense and defense-related materials sectors. Such actions also may result in the decline of the value and liquidity of Russian securities, a weakening of the ruble, and could impair the ability of the Fund to buy, sell, receive, or deliver those securities. Moreover, the measures could adversely affect global financial and energy markets and thereby negatively affect the value of the Fund's investments beyond any direct exposure to Russian issuers or those of adjoining geographic regions. In response to sanctions, the Russian Central Bank raised its interest rates and banned sales of local securities by foreigners. Russia may take additional counter measures or retaliatory actions, which may further impair the value and liquidity of Russian securities and Fund investments. Such actions could, for example, include restricting gas exports to other countries, seizure of US and European residents' assets, or undertaking or provoking other military conflict elsewhere in Europe, any of which could exacerbate negative consequences on global financial markets and the economy. The actions discussed above could have a negative effect on the performance of funds that have exposure to Russia. While diplomatic efforts have been ongoing, the conflict between Russia and Ukraine is currently unpredictable and has the potential to result in broadened military actions. The duration of ongoing hostilities and corresponding sanctions and related events cannot be predicted and may result in a negative impact on performance and the value of Fund investments, particularly as it relates to Russia exposure.

Operational and Technology Risk/Cyber Security Risk

Each Fund, its service providers, and other market participants depend on complex information technology and communications systems to conduct business functions. These systems are subject to a number of different threats or risks that could adversely affect a Fund and its shareholders, despite the efforts of the Fund and its service providers to adopt technologies, processes, and practices intended to mitigate these risks.

For example, each Fund, and its service providers, may be susceptible to operational and information security risks resulting from cyber incidents. In general, cyber incidents can result from deliberate attacks or unintentional events. Cyber attacks include, but are not limited to, gaining unauthorized access to digital systems (e.g., through "hacking" or malicious software coding) for purposes of misappropriating assets or sensitive information, corrupting data, or causing operational disruption. Cyber attacks also may be carried out in a manner that does not require gaining unauthorized access, such as causing denial-of-service attacks on websites (i.e., efforts to make network services unavailable to intended users). Cyber security failures or breaches by a Fund's adviser, and other service providers (including, but not limited to, Fund accountants, custodians, transfer agents and administrators), and the issuers of securities in which the Fund invests, have the ability to cause disruptions and impact business operations, potentially resulting in financial losses, interference with a Fund's ability to calculate its net asset value, impediments to trading, the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business, violations of applicable privacy and other laws, regulatory fines, penalties, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs, or additional compliance costs. In addition, substantial costs may be incurred in order to prevent any cyber incidents in the future. While each Fund and its service providers have established business continuity plans in the event of, and systems designed to reduce the risks associated with, such cyber attacks, there are inherent limitations in such plans and systems including the possibility that certain risks have not been identified.

In addition, power or communications outages, acts of God, information technology equipment malfunctions, operational errors, and inaccuracies within software or data processing systems may also disrupt business operations or impact critical data. Market events also may trigger a volume of transactions that overloads current information technology and communication systems and processes, impacting the ability to conduct a Fund's operations.

Each Fund cannot control the cyber security plans and systems put in place by service providers to the Fund and issuers in which the Fund invests. Each Fund and its shareholders could be negatively impacted as a result.

Social Exclusion Risk

The Adviser may exclude stocks based on certain narrow social reasons including, but not limited to, if the issuer of the stock: (i) conducts or has direct investments in business operations in Sudar; (ii) is principally engaged in the tobacco industry; or (iii) is substantially engaged in the production or trade of pornographic material. The number of such companies in the Adviser's universe is typically "de minimis."

Temporary Defensive Position

In the event future economic or financial conditions adversely affect equity securities of the type described above, the Funds may take a temporary, defensive investment position and invest all or part of its assets in short-term money market securities. These short-term instruments include securities issued or guaranteed by the US Government and agencies thereof.

Portfolio Turnover

The portfolio turnover rate for a Fund is calculated by dividing the lesser of purchases or sales of portfolio securities for the year by the monthly average value of the portfolio securities, excluding securities whose maturities at the time of purchase were one year or less. A Fund's portfolio turnover will fluctuate based on particular market conditions and stock valuations. Consequently, a Fund may incur higher than average trading costs and may incur higher shareholder taxes for non-tax deferred accounts. The table below shows any significant variation in the following Funds' portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022:

Fund	2023	2022
Ultra-Small Company Fund	74%	109%
Managed Volatility Fund	45%	66%
Small-Cap Value Fund	61%	95%

The portfolio turnover rate for the Ultra-Small Company Fund and Managed Volatility Fund for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 due to portfolio management. The portfolio turnover rate for the and Small-Cap Value Fund for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 was higher than the portfolio turnover rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 due to cash flow activity which led to more trading during the year ended June 30, 2022.

INVESTMENT POLICIES AND RESTRICTIONS

Each Fund has adopted the following restrictions (in addition to those indicated in its Prospectus) as fundamental policies that cannot be changed without approval of a majority of its outstanding voting securities. As defined in the 1940 Act, this means the affirmative vote of the lesser of (1) 67% or more of the shares of the Fund present at a meeting, if more than 50% of the outstanding shares are represented at the meeting in person or by proxy, or (2) more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Fund.

As indicated in the following list, each Fund may not:

1. Purchase securities on margin, except short-term credits that may be necessary for the clearance of transactions.

- 2. Make short sales of securities or maintain a short position if such sales or positions exceed 20% of a Fund's total assets under management; except for Managed Volatility Fund which may not make short sales of securities or maintain short positions if such short sales or positions exceed 35% of its total assets under management.
- 3. Issue senior securities, except that any Fund may borrow, on a secured or unsecured basis from banks. Aggressive Investors 1 Fund may borrow on a secured or unsecured basis from banks up to 50% of net assets (not including the amount borrowed) for the purchase of securities, and any Fund may borrow, on a secured or unsecured basis from banks, up to 5% of its total assets for temporary or emergency purposes. In addition, Small-Cap Value Fund may borrow from banks up to 50% of net assets for the purpose of selling a security short "against the box" on a temporary basis to avoid capital gains distributions.

With respect to Omni Small-Cap Value Fund, the Fund may not borrow money or issue senior securities, except as the 1940 Act, any rule thereunder, or the Securities and Exchange Commission staff interpretation thereof, may permit.

- 4. Invest in options or futures in individual stocks if the aggregate initial margins and premiums required for establishing such non-hedging positions exceed 5% of net assets. In addition, Ultra-Small Company Fund and Ultra-Small Company Market Fund may not invest in any options (unless otherwise noted in the Prospectus) but may invest in futures of stock market indices and individual stocks as described in the Prospectus. For purposes of calculating the 5% limit, options and futures on individual stocks are excluded as long as the equivalent stock position in the underlying stock meets all other investment restrictions.
- 5. Invest in options or futures on individual commodities if the aggregate initial margins and premiums required for establishing such positions exceed 2% of net assets. In addition, only Aggressive Investors 1 Fund may invest in any commodity options or futures.

With respect to Omni Small-Cap Value Fund, the Fund may not invest in options or futures on individual commodities.

- 6. Buy or sell real estate, real estate limited partnership interests or other interest in real estate (although it may purchase and sell securities that are secured by real estate and securities or companies which invest or deal in real estate).
- 7. Make loans (except for purchases of publicly traded debt securities consistent with the Fund's investment policies and pursuant to cash borrowing and lending agreements between and among the Funds whose shareholders have authorized such agreements); however, a Fund may lend its securities to others on a fully collateralized basis as permitted by the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- 8. Make investments for the purpose of exercising control or management.
- 9. Act as an underwriter of securities of other issuers.
- 10. Invest 25% or more of its total assets (calculated at the time of purchase and taken at market value) in any one industry. For purposes of this calculation, Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) Codes are used to determine into which industry a company falls.
- 11. As to 75% of the value of its total assets, invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one issuer (other than obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government, its agencies, or instrumentalities), or purchase more than 10% of all outstanding voting securities of any one issuer.

Each Fund observes the following restrictions as a matter of operating but not fundamental policy, pursuant to positions taken by federal and state regulatory authorities. Non-fundamental restrictions may be changed without shareholder approval. Each Fund may not:

12. Purchase any security if as a result the Fund would then hold more than 10% of any class of securities of an issuer (taking all common stock issues as a single class, all preferred stock issues as a single class, and all debt issues as a single class).

- 13. Invest in securities of any issuer if, to the knowledge of the Fund, any of its Officers or Directors, or those of the Adviser, owns more than 1/2 of 1% of the outstanding securities of such issuer, and such Directors who own more than 1/2 of 1% own in the aggregate more than 5% of the outstanding securities of such issuer.
- 14. Invest more than 5% of the value of its net assets in warrants (included in that amount, but not to exceed 2% of the value of the Fund's net assets, may be warrants which are not listed on the New York Stock Exchange or the NYSE American). However, Ultra-Small Company Fund, Ultra-Small Company Market Fund, Small-Cap Value Fund and Omni Small-Cap Value Fund may not purchase any warrants.
- 15. Invest in illiquid securities if, as a result of such investment, more than 15% of its net assets would be invested in illiquid securities, or such other amounts as may be permitted under the 1940 Act.

CLOSED FUND STATUS DEFINITIONS

The Adviser may recommend that certain Funds be closed to new investments to control asset flows and levels. Information on the investments permitted in Funds indicated as "Closed to New Investors" or "Open to Existing Investors – Direct Only" can be found below. With regard to closed Funds, the Fund reserves the right to make future additional exceptions that, in the judgment of the Adviser, do not adversely affect its ability to manage the Funds effectively. For example, the Fund may elect to accept defined contribution plans that provide regular cash flows which are beneficial to the Fund. Material exceptions, if any, are reported annually to the Funds' Board of Directors. The Fund also reserves the right to reject any purchase or to refuse to make an exception, including those detailed below, that the Adviser feels will adversely affect its ability to manage the Funds effectively. The Adviser has established procedures to review exceptions and to maintain this policy. The Funds' Chief Compliance Officer must approve any investments in closed funds not described below. Furthermore, the Board will also review the application of "closed status" with respect to the Adviser's separately managed accounts in the same style as a Fund. A specific style would typically be closed to new separate accounts at the same time as the Fund closes to new accounts managed in that style. However, additional "capacity" of a style could be opened to new separate accounts and not new fund accounts if certain conditions are met.

Eligible Investments into Funds Closed to New Investors (Open to Current Accounts)

- Shareholders may continue to add to their existing accounts through the purchase of additional shares and through the reinvestment of dividends and/or capital gain distributions on any shares owned.
- Shareholders may add to their accounts through the Automatic Investment Plan ("AIP") and may increase the AIP amount.
- Participants in an existing employee benefit or retirement plan (including 401(k) and other types of defined contribution plans) may open new accounts in that plan if the Fund is an investment option. Individual Retirement Account ("IRA") transfers and rollovers from these plans may be used to open new accounts. (Certain third parties who offer Bridgeway Funds may not be able to support this exception.)
- Shareholders may open new accounts that have the same social security number or registered shareholder as their existing accounts. Proof of current ownership may be required.
- Custodians named for minors (children under 18) on existing accounts of Funds that are closed to new investors may open new accounts in those Funds.
- Financial advisors with existing client accounts in a closed Fund, who provide recordkeeping and/or asset allocation services for their clients, may be allowed to purchase shares for new and existing clients in the same closed Fund. However, advisors who advertise or communicate broadly the availability of Bridgeway closed Funds may not be permitted to purchase additional shares.
- Directors of the Funds, staff (including, under certain conditions, former staff of the Adviser), directors and shareholders of the Adviser, the Adviser, and Bridgeway Foundation may continue to open new accounts.
- Existing shareholders may be allowed to donate shares of a closed Fund to a charitable organization(s). Additionally, existing shareholders may be allowed to "gift" shares to family members. To facilitate both of these options, recipients will be allowed to open new direct Bridgeway accounts.
 - 13

Eligible Investments into Funds Closed to New Investors and Current Shareholders

- Shareholders may continue to add to their existing accounts through the reinvestment of dividends and capital gain distributions on any shares owned.
- Directors of the Funds, staff (including, under certain conditions, former staff of the Adviser), directors and shareholders of the Adviser, the Adviser, and Bridgeway Foundation may continue to open new accounts and make additional purchases of unsubscribed or redeemed shares.
- Existing shareholders may be allowed to donate shares of a closed Fund to a charitable organization(s). Additionally, existing shareholders may be allowed to "gift" shares to family members. To facilitate both of these options, recipients will be allowed to open new direct Bridgeway accounts.

Note: Currently, the Ultra-Small Company Fund is only available to existing investors and additional shares can only be purchased directly from Bridgeway Funds.

COMMODITY EXCHANGE ACT EXCLUSION

The Adviser has claimed an exclusion from the definition of the term "commodity pool operator" under the Commodity Exchange Act ("CEA") with respect to each Fund and, therefore, is not subject to registration or regulation as a commodity pool operator under the CEA. To remain eligible for this exclusion, each of the Funds must comply with certain limitations, including limits on trading in commodity investments, and restrictions on the manner in which a Fund may market its commodity interests trading activities.

MANAGEMENT OF BRIDGEWAY FUNDS

Directors and Officers

These are the Directors and Officers of the Bridgeway Funds, their business address, and principal occupations during the past five years.

Independent Directors

Name, Address ¹ and Age	Position(s) Held with Bridgeway Funds	Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past Five Years	# of Bridgeway Funds Overseen by Director	Other Directorships Held by Director
Karen S. Gerstner	Director	Term: 1 Year	Principal, Karen S.	Six	None
Age 68		Length: 1994 to Present.	Gerstner & Associates, P.C., since 2004.		
Miles Douglas Harper, III* Age 61	Director	Term: 1 Year Length: 1994 to Present.	Retired; formerly Partner, Carr, Riggs & Ingram, LLC, 2013 to June 2022.	Six	Calvert Funds (42 Portfolios)
Evan Harrel Age 62	Director	Term: 1 Year Length: 2006 to Present.	Chief Operating Officer, Center for Compassionate Leadership since January 2020. Independent consultant, 2016 to January 2020.	Six	None

* Independent Chairman

14

"Interested" Director

Name, Address ¹ and Age	Positions Held with Bridgeway Funds	Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past Five Years	# of Bridgeway Funds Overseen by Director	Other Directorships Held by Director
John N. R. Montgomery ² Age 68	Vice President and Director	Term: 1 Year Length: 1993 to Present.	Chairman, Bridgeway Capital Management, 1993 to 2023; President and Chief Executive officer, Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2023; Vice President, Bridgeway Funds, 2005 to May 2015 and since June 2016.	Six	None
Name, Address ¹ and Age Officers	Positions Held with Bridgeway Funds	Term of Office and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past Five Years	# of Bridgeway Funds Overseen by Director	Other Directorships Held by Director
Richard P. Cancelmo Jr. Age 65	Vice President	Term: 1 Year Length: 2004 to Present.	Vice President, Bridgeway Funds, since 2004; Staff member, Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2000.		None
Linda Giuffré Age 61	President	Term: 1 Year Length: 2023 to Present.	Chief Compliance Officer, Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2004; Chief Operating Officer, Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2020.		None
Deborah L. Hanna Age 58	Secretary, Treasurer, and Chief Compliance Officer	Term: 1 Year Length: Secretary, 2007 to Present; Treasurer and Chief Compliance Officer, 2020 to Present.	Self-employed, accounting and related projects for various organizations, including Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2001.		None
Ann Srubar Age 55	Vice-President	Term: 1 Year Length: 2023 to Present.	Staff member, Bridgeway Capital Management, since 2018.		None

¹ The address of all of the Directors and Officers of Bridgeway Funds is 20 Greenway Plaza, Suite 450, Houston, Texas 77046.

² John Montgomery is chairman, director and majority shareholder, and control person of Bridgeway Investments, Inc., which is the immediate parent company of the Adviser.

Fund Leadership Structure

The overall oversight of the business and affairs of Bridgeway Funds is vested with its Board of Directors (the "Board"). However, the day-to-day management of the Funds' operations is the responsibility of the Adviser. The Board approves all significant agreements between Bridgeway Funds and persons or companies furnishing services to it, including Agreements with its Adviser and Custodian.

The day-to-day operations of Bridgeway Funds are delegated to its Officers, subject to its investment objectives and policies and general supervision by the Board.

The Board of Directors is composed of three Independent Directors and one Interested Director. Miles Harper, an Independent Director, is Chairman of the Board of Directors. The Board believes that having a super majority of Independent Directors is in the best interests of the Funds. Mr. Harper is the primary liaison between the Board and management and oversees the affairs of the Board. Mr. Harper participates in setting Board meeting agenda items and presides over the regular formal meetings of the Board of Directors. Separate meetings of the Independent Directors are held in advance of each regularly scheduled Board meeting where various matters, including those considered at such regular Board meeting are discussed. The Board has determined that this leadership structure provides both operational efficiencies and independent oversight to the Funds given its specific characteristics and circumstances.

The Board has an Audit Committee, which is comprised only of Independent Directors. The Audit Committee has adopted a charter. Its members are Miles Douglas Harper, III, Independent Chairman of the Board and Chairman of the Audit Committee, Karen S. Gerstner and Evan Harrel (all Independent Directors). The purposes of the Audit Committee are to: (i) oversee the Funds' accounting and financial reporting principles and policies and related controls and procedures maintained by or on behalf of the Funds; (ii) oversee the Funds' financial statements and the independent audit thereof; (iii) oversee, or assist, as appropriate, in the oversight of the Funds' compliance with legal and regulatory requirements that relate to the Funds' accounting and financial reporting, internal controls over financial reporting and independent audits; (iv) evaluate the independence of the Funds' independent auditors and approve their selection; and (v) report to the full Board of Directors on its activities and recommendations. The function of the Audit Committee is oversight; it is management's responsibility to maintain appropriate systems for accounting and internal control, and the independent auditors' responsibility to plan and carry out a proper audit. The independent auditors are ultimately accountable to the Board and the Audit Committee, as representatives of the Funds' shareholders. In addition, the Committee provides ongoing oversight of Bridgeway Funds' independent auditors, including meeting with the auditors at least once each fiscal year. The Audit Committee met four times in fiscal year 2023.

The Board also has a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and such committee has adopted a charter. Its members are Miles Douglas Harper, III, Independent Chairman of the Board, Karen S. Gerstner, who is the Chairperson of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and Evan Harrel (all Independent Directors.) The Committee's responsibilities include, but are not limited to: (1) evaluating, from time to time,

the appropriate size of the Board, and recommending any increase or decrease in the size of the Board; (2) recommending any changes in the composition of the Board so as to best reflect the objectives of the 1940 Act, the Funds and the Board; (3) establishing processes for developing candidates for Independent Board members and for conducting searches with respect thereto; (4) coordinating the Board's annual self-assessment; and (5) recommending and selecting to the Independent Board members (a) a slate of Independent Board members to be elected at shareholder meetings, or (b) nominees to fill Independent Board member vacancies on the Board, where and when appropriate. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met once in fiscal year 2023.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall also consider recommendations for Independent Director nominees submitted to it by shareholders (a "Qualifying Shareholder") that (i) own of record, or beneficially through a financial intermediary, \$10,000 or more of a Fund's shares; (ii) has been a shareholder of \$10,000 or more of a Fund's shares for 12 months or more prior to submitting the recommendation to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee; and (iii) provides a written notice to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee; (1) the name and address of the Qualifying Shareholder making the recommendation; (2) the number of shares of the Fund that are owned of record and beneficially by such

17

Qualifying Shareholder, and the length of time that such shares have been so owned by the Qualifying Shareholder; (3) a description of all relationships, arrangements and understandings between such Qualifying Shareholder and any other person(s) (naming such person(s)) pursuant to which the recommendation is being made; (4) the name, age, date of birth, business address and residence address of the person(s) being recommended; (5) such other information regarding each person recommended by such Qualifying Shareholder as would be required to be included in a proxy statement filed pursuant to the proxy rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission had the nominee been nominated by the Board; (6) whether the shareholder making the recommendation believes the person recommended would or would not be an "interested person" of the Fund, as defined in Section 2(a)(19) of the 1940 Act; and (7) the written consent to serve as a Director of the Fund of each person recommended if so nominated and elected/appointed.

Board Oversight of Corporation Risk

The Board has not established a standing risk committee. Rather, the Board requires the Adviser to report to the full Board, on a regular and as-needed basis, on actual and potential risks to each Fund and Bridgeway Funds as a whole. As a result, the day-to-day management of the Funds' operations, including risk management, is the responsibility of the Adviser, subject to oversight by the Board. For instance, the Adviser reports to the Board on the various elements of risk, including investment risk, credit risk, liquidity risk and operational risk, as well as overall business risks relating to the Funds. In addition, the Board has appointed a Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO") who reports directly to the Board's Independent Directors, provides presentations to the Board at its quarterly meetings and an annual report to the Board concerning compliance matters. The CCO also communicates particularly significant compliance-related issues to the Board in between Board meetings. The CCO oversees the development and implementation of compliance policies and procedures that are reasonably designed to prevent violations of the federal securities laws ("Compliance Policies"). The Board has approved the Compliance Policies, which seek to reduce risks relating to the possibility of non-compliance with the federal securities laws. The CCO also regularly discusses the relevant risk issues affecting the Bridgeway Funds during private meetings with the Independent Directors, including concerning the Adviser, as applicable.

Experience of Directors

Described below for each Director are specific experiences, qualifications, attributes, or skills that support a conclusion that he or she should serve as a Director of Bridgeway Funds as of the date of this SAI and in light of the Funds' business and structure. The role of an effective Director inherently requires certain personal qualities, such as integrity, as well as the ability to comprehend, discuss and critically analyze materials and issues that are presented so that the Director may exercise judgment and reach conclusions in fulfilling his or her duties and fiduciary obligations. It is believed that the specific background of each Director evidences those abilities and is appropriate to his or her serving on the Bridgeway Funds' Board of Directors. Further information about each Director is set forth in the table above describing the business activities of each Director during the past five years.

Mr. Harper has been a Director of Bridgeway Funds since 1994 and served as Chairman of the Board since 2004. He has also served as Chair of the Audit Committee of the Board since the Committee's inception. In addition, Mr. Harper is a CPA and former partner in the firm of Carr, Riggs & Ingram, LLC and has been, and currently serves as, an independent director of the Calvert Funds. Those positions have provided Mr. Harper with a strong background in the areas of accounting, finance, control systems and the operations of a mutual fund complex.

Ms. Gerstner has been a Director of Bridgeway Funds since 1994. She has also served as Chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board since the Committee's inception. Ms. Gerstner is a principal and founder of Karen S. Gerstner & Associates, P.C., a law firm specializing in estate planning and probate. Her service on the Board since 1994 and years as a practicing attorney have provided Ms. Gerstner with knowledge of the operations and business of the Funds and have called upon her to exercise leadership and analytical skills.

Mr. Harrel has been a Director of Bridgeway Funds since 2006. Mr. Harrel is the Co-founder of the Center for Compassionate Leadership and has served as the Chief Operating Officer since 2020. From 2004 to 2012, Mr. Harrel served as the Executive Director of Small Steps Nurturing Center, a non-profit organization. Prior to that, Mr. Harrel was a Senior Portfolio Manager at AIM Management, an investment adviser to many mutual funds. His experience as a Board member has provided him with knowledge of the operations and business of the Funds. Moreover, his experience as a Portfolio Manager has provided him with extensive experience in investments, portfolio management, investment risks and the operations of an investment adviser. Mr. Montgomery has been a Director since Bridgeway Funds inception in 1993. He is the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Adviser, which he founded in 1993. Mr. Montgomery is a Co-Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager for all of the Funds. His experience as a Board member has provided him with knowledge of the operations and business of the Corporation and its Funds. Moreover, his experience as a Portfolio Manager has provided him with extensive experience in investments, portfolio management, investment risks and the operations of an investment adviser.

Ownership of Fund Shares by Directors

Ownership of Shares of Bridgeway Funds as of December 31, 2022

Name of Director	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in Bridgeway Funds as of 12/31/2022	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in All Registered Investment Companies Overseen by Director in Family of Investment Companies as of 12/31/2022
Karen Gerstner		Over \$100,000
Aggressive Investors 1	Over \$100,000	
Ultra-Small Company	Over \$100,000	
Managed Volatility	Over \$100,000	
Miles Douglas Harper, III*		
Ultra-Small Company	\$10,001 - \$50,000	Over \$100,000
Managed Volatility	Over \$100,000	
Evan Harrel		Over \$100,000
Aggressive Investors 1	Over \$100,000	
Omni Small-Cap Value	\$10,001 - \$50,000	
John N. R. Montgomery		Over \$100,000
Aggressive Investors 1	Over \$100,000	
Ultra-Small Company	Over \$100,000	
Ultra-Small Company Market	\$10,001 - \$50,000	
Small-Cap Value	Over \$100,000	
Managed Volatility	Over \$100,000	
Omni Small-Cap Value	Over \$100,000	

* Independent Chairman

Compensation

Independent Directors are paid an annual retainer of \$20,000, with an additional retainer of \$5,000 paid to the Independent Chairman of the Board and an additional retainer of \$1,000 paid to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee Chair. In addition Independent Directors are paid \$14,000 per meeting attended. The retainer is paid quarterly (one quarter of retainer is paid each quarter). Independent Directors are reimbursed for any expenses incurred in attending meetings and conferences as well as expenses for subscriptions or printed materials. Compensation for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, was as follows:

	Aggregate Compensation from Bridgeway	Pension or Retirement Benefits Accrued as Part of Bridgeway Funds	Estimated Annual Benefits Upon	Total Compensation from Fund Complex Paid to
Name of Director	Funds	Expenses	Retirement	Directors
Karen Gerstner	\$91,000	\$0	\$0	\$91,000
Miles Douglas Harper, III	\$95,000	\$0	\$0	\$95,000
Evan Harrel	\$90,000	\$0	\$0	\$90,000
John N. R. Montgomery	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0

Code of Ethics

Pursuant to Rule 17j-1 of the 1940 Act and Rule 204A-1 of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, the Adviser has adopted a Code of Ethics that applies to the personal trading activities of its staff members. Bridgeway Funds also adopted the same Code of Ethics pursuant to Rule 17j-1 of the 1940 Act. The Code of Ethics establishes standards for personal securities transactions by staff members covered under the Code of Ethics. The Code of Ethics seeks to ensure that securities transactions by staff members are consistent with the Adviser's fiduciary duty to its clients and to ensure compliance with legal requirements and the Adviser's standards of business conduct. Under the Code of Ethics, staff members have a duty at all times to place the interests of shareholders above their own, and never to take inappropriate advantage of their position. To help prevent conflicts of interest, all staff members must comply with the Code of Ethics, which imposes restrictions on the purchase or sale of securities for their own accounts and the accounts of certain affiliated persons. Among other things, the Code of Ethics requires pre-clearance (in certain circumstances) and monthly reporting of all personal securities transactions, except for certain exempt transactions and exempt securities. In addition, the Adviser has adopted policies and procedures concerning the misuse of material non-public information that are designed to prevent insider trading by any staff member.

Copies of the Code of Ethics are on file with and publicly available from the SEC.

In addition to the stringent Code of Ethics described above, putting investors' interests first is a hallmark of the Adviser's servant leadership culture and core values of integrity, performance, efficiency, and service. The Adviser believes principles are the foundation of prosperity. Committed to community impact, the Adviser donates 50% of its profits to non-profit and charitable organizations. The Adviser practices relational investing, an approach that unites investment results and returns for humanity by taking an innovative approach to asset management. The Adviser stresses process, results, and values that matter, rather than titles and status. Staff members are paid commensurate with performance and market salary scales.

PROXY VOTING POLICIES

The Funds' Board of Directors has approved the delegation of the authority to vote proxies relating to the securities held in the portfolios of the Funds to the Adviser after the Board reviewed and considered the proxy voting policies and procedures used by the Adviser. Please refer to Appendix A of this SAI for the Adviser's Proxy Voting Policy.

Bridgeway Funds' proxy voting record for the most recent 12-month period ended June 30, is available without charge, upon request, by calling 800-661-3550, and is also available on the SEC website at <u>www.sec.gov</u>.

DISCLOSURE OF PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS

Bridgeway Funds' Board of Directors has adopted, on behalf of the Funds, a policy relating to the disclosure of portfolio holdings information. The policy relating to the disclosure of the Funds' portfolio securities is designed to protect shareholder interests and allow disclosure of portfolio holdings information where necessary to a Fund's operation without compromising the integrity or performance of the Fund. It is the policy of Bridgeway Funds that disclosure of a Fund's portfolio holdings to a select person or persons prior to the release of such holdings to the public ("selective disclosure") is prohibited, unless there are legitimate business purposes for selective disclosure and the recipient is obligated to keep the information confidential and not to trade on the information provided.

Bridgeway Funds discloses portfolio holdings information as required in its regulatory filings and shareholder reports, discloses portfolio holdings information as required by federal and state securities laws and may disclose portfolio holdings information in response to requests by governmental authorities. As required by the federal securities laws, including the 1940 Act, Bridgeway Funds will disclose its portfolio holdings in its applicable regulatory filings, including shareholder reports on Form N-CSR and filings of Form N-PORT or such other filings, reports or disclosure documents as the applicable regulatory authorities may require. The Funds' complete holdings are filed on Form N-PORT monthly, but only the information reported for the third month of a fund's fiscal quarter is made publicly available, and only after a 60-day delay.

Bridgeway Funds currently makes its portfolio holdings publicly available on its website, bridgewayfunds.com, or on the SEC's website, sec.gov, as disclosed in the following table:

Information Posting	Frequency of Disclosure	Date of Disclosure*
Complete Portfolio Holdings (including portfolio weights)	Quarterly	43 calendar days after the end of each calendar quarter
Top 10 Portfolio Holdings (including portfolio weights)	Quarterly	7 calendar days after the end of each calendar quarter
Top/Bottom 10 contributors to Fund performance	Quarterly	7 calendar days after the end of each calendar quarter

* Unless this day falls on a weekend or market holiday, in which case it will be the following business day.

If the Funds' portfolio holdings information is made available on the Funds' website, the scope of such information may change from time to time without notice. The Funds' Adviser or its affiliates may include each Fund's portfolio information that has already been made public through a Web posting or SEC filing in marketing literature and other communications to shareholders, advisors or other parties, provided that, in the case of information made public through the Web, the information is disclosed no earlier than the day after the date of posting to the website.

Bridgeway Funds may distribute or authorize the distribution of information about the Funds' portfolio holdings that is not publicly available for legitimate business purposes, provided that such disclosure is approved by the Chief Compliance Officer, to its third party service providers, which include The Bank of New York Mellon, the custodian, administrator and accounting agent; BNY Mellon Investment Servicing (US) Inc., the transfer agent; Cohen & Company, Ltd., the Funds' independent registered public accounting firm; Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP, legal counsel; and the Funds' financial printer. The Funds currently have ongoing arrangements to disclose portfolio holdings information to S&P Global, Thomson Reuters Markets, LLC, Bloomberg L.P., The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., Merrill Corporation, Russell Investments, Morningstar, Inc., Institutional Shareholder Services, eVestment Alliance, LLC, FactSet Research Systems, Inc., Charles River Systems, Inc., STP Investment Services, Inc., MSCI ESG Research, LLC, Financial Recovery Technologies, LLC and Ernst & Young Global Limited. These service providers are required to keep such information confidential, and are prohibited from trading based on the information or otherwise using the information except as necessary in providing services to the Funds. Such holdings are released on conditions of confidentiality, which include appropriate trading prohibitions. "Conditions of confidentiality include confidentiality terms contained in written agreements, implied by the nature of the relationship (e.g., attorney-client relationship), or required by fiduciary or regulatory principles (e.g., custody services provided by financial institutions).

Bridgeway Funds may provide information regarding the Funds' portfolio holdings to shareholders, firms and institutions before their public disclosure is required or authorized as discussed above, provided that: (i) the Chief Compliance Officer of the Fund determines that the Fund has a legitimate business purpose for disclosing the non-public portfolio holdings information to the recipient; and (ii) the recipient signs a written

21

confidentiality agreement that provides that the non-public portfolio holdings information will be kept confidential, will not be used for trading purposes and will not be disseminated or used for any purpose other than the purpose for which it was approved. Persons and entities unwilling to execute a confidentiality agreement that is acceptable to Bridgeway Funds may only receive portfolio holdings information that has otherwise been publicly disclosed. Bridgeway Funds is not compensated for disclosure of portfolio holdings. Non-public portfolio holdings of a Fund's entire portfolio will not be disclosed to members of the media under any circumstance (although individual holdings may be disclosed to the general public through the media).

Exceptions to, or waivers of, the Funds' policy on portfolio disclosures may only be made by the Funds' Chief Compliance Officer and must be disclosed to the Funds' Board of Directors at its next regularly scheduled quarterly meeting. Bridgeway Funds Disclosure Controls Committee is responsible for reviewing any potential conflict of interest between the interests of the Funds' shareholders and a third-party with respect to the disclosure of non-public portfolio holdings information prior to its dissemination.

CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF BRIDGEWAY FUNDS SECURITIES

When issued, Fund shares are fully transferable and redeemable at the option of the Fund in certain circumstances as described in its Prospectus under "How to Sell Shares from Your Account." All of the Fund's shares are equal as to earnings, assets, and voting privileges. There is no conversion, pre-emptive or other subscription rights. Under Bridgeway Funds' Articles of Incorporation, the Board of Directors may authorize the creation of additional series of common stock, with such preferences, privileges, limitations and voting and dividend rights as the Board may determine. Each share of each series of Bridgeway Funds' outstanding shares is entitled to share equally in dividends and other distributions and in the net assets belonging to that series of Bridgeway Funds on liquidation. Accordingly, in the event of liquidation, each share of common stock is entitled to its portion of all of Bridgeway Funds' assets after all debts and expenses have been paid. Shares of the various series of Bridgeway Funds do not have cumulative voting rights for the election of Directors.

In matters requiring shareholder approval, each Bridgeway Fund shareholder is entitled to one vote for each share registered in his/her name, and fractional shares entitle the holders to a corresponding fractional vote.

To the extent any person directly or indirectly owns, controls and holds power to vote 25% or more of the outstanding shares of a Fund, they are deemed to have "control" over matters which are subject to a vote of that Fund's shares.

Shareholders of record owning more than 5% of the outstanding shares of each Bridgeway Fund as of September 30, 2023, are listed in the table below.

Name National Financial Services Corp (FBO) Our Customers	Address Attn: Mutual Funds Dept, 4th Floor 499 Washington Blvd	Aggressive Investors 1 Fund 12.21%	Ultra- Small Company Fund 8.44%	Ultra- Small Company Market Fund 20.54%	Small- Cap Value Fund 29.72%	Managed Volatility Fund 10.49%	Omni Small-Cap Value Fund 34.23%
corp (1 bo) our customers	Jersey City, NJ 07310-2010						
Charles Schwab & Co. Inc	Attn: Mutual Fund Ops 101 Montgomery St San Francisco, CA 94104-4175	21.84%	11.01%	36.61%	26.87%	45.57%	64.21%
Ameritrade Inc. For the Exclusive Benefit of Our Customers	PO Box 2226 Omaha, NE 68103-2226	—	_	—	—	_	_
Vanguard Brokerage Services	Brokerage Dealer 0062 A./C 1111111 PO Box 1170 Valley Forge, PA 19482-1170	_	6.42%	9.79%	_		_
Bridgeway Capital Management, LLC.	20 Greenway Plaza, Ste 450 Houston, TX 77046-2009	—	—	—	—	7.21%	—

				Ultra-			
			Ultra-	Small	Small-		Omni
		Aggressive	Small	Company	Cap	Managed	Small-Cap
		Investors 1	Company	Market	Value	Volatility	Value
Name	Address	Fund	Fund	Fund	Fund	Fund	Fund
Pershing LLC	1 Pershing Plaza				9.00%		
	Jersey City, NJ						
	07399-0001						

T 114.....

As of September 30, 2022, the Funds' Directors and Officers (including, for this purpose, shares owned by the Adviser, which is majority owned and controlled by John Montgomery, a Director and Officer of the Funds) as a group beneficially owned more than 1% of the outstanding shares in the following funds: the Aggressive Investors 1 Fund: 4.12%; the Ultra-Small Company Fund: 6.47%; and the Managed Volatility Fund: 12.56%. As of September 30, 2023, the Funds' Directors and Officers (including, for this purpose, shares owned by the Adviser, which is majority owned and controlled by John Montgomery, a Director and Officer of the Funds) as a group beneficially owned have a group beneficially owned and controlled by John Montgomery, a Director and Officer of the Funds) as a group beneficially owned less than 1% of the outstanding shares of each of the Ultra-Small Company Market Fund, Small-Cap Value Fund and Omni Small-Cap Value Fund.

INVESTMENT ADVISORY AND OTHER SERVICES

Bridgeway Capital Management, LLC is a Delaware limited liability company and was initially organized as Bridgeway Capital Management, Inc. in July 1993 to act as investment adviser to all of the Bridgeway Funds. Bridgeway Capital Management, LLC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Bridgeway Investments, Inc., a Texas corporation, which is controlled by John N. R. Montgomery. John is also a Director and Vice President of Bridgeway Funds and a Portfolio Manager on all of the Bridgeway Funds. From 1985 to 1992 John gained extensive experience managing his own investment portfolio utilizing the techniques he now uses in managing each Bridgeway Fund. Prior to 1985, John served as a research engineer/project manager at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, and served as an executive with transportation agencies in North Carolina and Texas. He has graduate degrees from both the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and Harvard Business School.

Appendix B contains the following information regarding the Portfolio Managers identified in the Funds' Prospectus: (1) the dollar range of each person's investments in each series of the Corporation; (2) a description of the person's compensation structure; and (3) information regarding other accounts managed by such persons and potential conflicts of interest that might arise from the management of multiple accounts.

Subject to the supervision of the Board of Directors, investment advisory, management, and certain administration services are provided by Bridgeway Capital Management to Bridgeway Funds pursuant to Management Agreements most recently approved by the Board on May 25, 2023.

All Management Agreements are terminable by vote of the Board of Directors or by the holders of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of a Fund at any time without penalty, on 60 days' written notice to the Adviser. The Adviser also may terminate the agreement on 90 days' written notice to Bridgeway Funds. All Agreements terminate automatically upon assignment (as defined in the 1940 Act).

By Agreement, the Adviser will waive management fees and/or pay Fund expenses, if necessary, to ensure expense ratios do not exceed the following fiscal year ratios (as a percentage of a Fund's average daily net assets):

FUND ¹	
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	1.75%
Ultra-Small Company Fund	1.85%
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund	0.75%
Small-Cap Value Fund	0.94%
Omni Small Cap-Value Fund ²	0.47%
Managed Volatility Fund	0.94%

- ¹ Fees and expenses attributable to investments in other funds (i.e., "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses") are not included in the expense limitation.
- ² The Adviser, the investment adviser to the Fund pursuant to an Expense Limitation Agreement with Bridgeway Funds, is contractually obligated to waive fees and/or pay the Omni Small-Cap Value Fund expenses, if necessary, to ensure that net expenses do not exceed 0.47% until at least November 1, 2024. Fees and expenses attributable to investments in other funds (i.e., "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses") and trading costs (e.g., commission and other trading costs) are not included in the 0.47% expense limitation. The Expense Limitation Agreement may be changed or eliminated only with the consent of the Board of Directors of Bridgeway Funds. The Adviser may request and receive reimbursement from the Fund for advisory fees waived or other expenses reimbursed by the Adviser pursuant to the Expense Limitation Agreement at a date not to exceed three years from the date in which the corresponding waiver or reimbursement to the Fund was made. However, no reimbursement may be made unless the total annual expense ratio of the class making such reimbursed the expenses and does not cause the expense ratio to exceed the current expense limitation. Reimbursement by the Fund of amounts previously waived or reimbursed by the Adviser is not permitted except as provided for in the Expense Limitation Agreement.

Under the Management Agreements, the Adviser provides a continuous investment program for Bridgeway Funds by placing orders to buy, sell, or hold particular securities. The Adviser also supervises all matters relating to the operation of Bridgeway Funds, such as corporate officers, operations, office space, equipment, and services. For services provided under the Management Agreements, the Adviser receives an advisory fee.

Aggressive Investors 1 Fund and Small-Cap Value Fund each have a fee comprised of a base investment advisory fee that may be adjusted upward or downward depending on the performance of the fund relative to a market index over the past 5 years. The base investment advisory fee and performance adjustment, if applicable, for each fund is described below.

Aggressive Investors 1 Fund

The Advisory Fee consists of a Base Advisory Fee that is subject to a Performance Adjustment. The Base Advisory Fee is computed quarterly at the following annual rate:

- (1) 0.90% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets up to \$250,000,000;
- (2) 0.875% of the next \$250,000,000 of such assets;
- (3) 0.85% of the next \$500,000,000 of such assets; and
- (4) 0.80% of such assets over \$1,000,000,000.

The base advisory fee may be adjusted if the Fund outperforms or underperforms its stated benchmark over a five-year rolling performance period ending on the last day of the quarter (March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31) that the New York Stock Exchange was open for trading (the "Performance Period"). For example, on June 30, 2009 the relevant five-year period would be from July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2009.

The Performance Adjustment Rate for Aggressive Investors 1 Fund varies with the Fund's performance as compared to the performance of the <u>Standard & Poor's 500 Composite Stock Price Index</u> (the "Index") as published after the close of the market on the last day of the Performance Period and will range from an annual rate of -0.70% to 0.70%. The Performance Adjustment Rate will be calculated at an annualized rate of 4.67% of the cumulative difference between the performance of the Fund and that of the Index over the Performance Period, except that there will be no performance adjustment if the cumulative difference between the Fund's performance and that of the Index is less than or equal to 2.00% (over the Performance Period). The factor of 4.67% assumes that the Adviser will achieve the maximum or minimum of the Performance Adjustment Rate with a cumulative total return difference between the Fund and the Index of plus or minus approximately 15% over the Performance Period (0.70% divided by 15.00% = 4.67%).

For example, assume that the Fund had a cumulative total return of 27.63% for the five-year period through June 30, 2009. During the same period, assume the Index with dividends reinvested had a cumulative total return of 21.21%. Then the Performance Adjustment Rate would be 4.67% times the difference in returns, or 4.67% times (27.63% - 21.21%) = 0.30%.

The base rate and the performance rate are applied separately. The base rate is applied to the Fund's average net assets over the most recent quarter, while the performance adjustment is applied to the Fund's average net assets over the preceding five-year rolling performance period. The corresponding dollar values are then added to arrive at the total advisory fee for the current period.

Continuing with the example above and assuming net assets of up to \$250 million, the adjusted Advisory Fee applied to the period of time from April 1, 2009, through June 30, 2009, would be a Base Advisory Fee equal to an annualized rate of 0.90% (the Base Advisory Fee Rate) times the value of the Fund's average daily net assets in the calendar quarter plus a Performance Adjustment equal to an annualized rate of 0.30% (the Performance Adjustment Rate) times the value of the Fund's average daily net assets in the five-year Performance Period.

Ultra-Small Company Fund

The Advisory Fee is payable monthly at the following annual rate:

- (1) 0.90% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets up to \$250,000,000;
- (2) 0.875% of the next \$250,000,000 of such assets;
- (3) 0.85% of such assets over \$500,000,000.

However, during the period that Ultra-Small Company Fund's net assets range from \$27,500,000 to \$55,000,000 the Advisory Fee will be paid as if the Fund had \$55,000,000 under management (that is, \$55 million times .90% equals \$495,000). This is limited to a maximum annualized expense ratio of 1.49% of average net assets.

Ultra-Small Company Market Fund

The Advisory Fee is payable monthly at an annual rate of 0.50% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets.

Small-Cap Value Fund

The Advisory Fee consists of a Base Advisory Fee that is subject to a Performance Adjustment. The Base Advisory Fee is computed quarterly at an annual rate of 0.60% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets.

The base advisory fee may be adjusted if the Fund outperforms or underperforms its stated benchmark over a five-year rolling performance period ending on the last day of the quarter (March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31) that the New York Stock Exchange was open for trading (the "Performance Period"). For example, on June 30, 2009 the relevant five-year period would be from July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2009.

The Performance Adjustment Rate for Small-Cap Value Fund varies with the Fund's performance as compared to the performance of the <u>Russell 2000 Value Index</u> (the "Index") as published after the close of the market on the last day of the Performance Period and will range from an annual rate of -0.05% to 0.05%. The Performance Adjustment Rate will be calculated at an annualized rate of 0.33% of the cumulative difference between the performance of the Fund and that of the Index over the Performance Period, except that there will be no performance adjustment if the cumulative difference between the Fund's performance and that of the Index is less than or equal to 2.00% (over the Performance Period). The factor of 0.33% assumes that the Adviser will achieve the maximum or minimum of the Performance Adjustment Rate with a cumulative total return difference between the Fund and the Index of plus or minus approximately 15% over the Performance Period (0.05% divided by 15.00% = 0.33%).

For example, assume that the Fund had a cumulative total return of 27.00% for the five-year period through June 30, 2009. During the same period, assume the Index with dividends reinvested had a cumulative total return of 21.00%. Then the Performance Adjustment Rate would be 0.33% times the difference in returns, or 0.33% times (27.00% - 21.00%) = 0.02%.

The base rate and the performance rate are applied separately. The base rate is applied to the Fund's average net assets over the most recent quarter, while the performance adjustment is applied to the Fund's average net assets over the preceding five-year rolling performance period. The corresponding dollar values are then added to arrive at the total advisory fee for the current period.

Continuing with the example above, the adjusted Advisory Fee applied to the period of time from April 1, 2009, through June 30, 2009, would be a Base Advisory Fee equal to an annualized rate of 0.60% (the Base Advisory Fee Rate) times the value of the Fund's average daily net assets in the calendar quarter plus a Performance

Adjustment equal to an annualized rate of 0.02% (the Performance Adjustment Rate) times the value of the Fund's average daily net assets in the five-year Performance Period.

Omni Small-Cap Value Fund

The advisory fee is payable monthly at an annual rate of 0.45% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets.

Managed Volatility Fund

The Advisory Fee is payable monthly at an annual rate of 0.60% of the value of the Fund's average daily net assets.

Dollar Amounts Paid to the Adviser

For the last three fiscal years ending June 30, 2023, the Adviser earned and waived the following investment advisory fees from each of the Funds.

Portfolio by Fiscal Year	Advisory Fee Per Agreement	Expense Reimbursement	Waived Advisory Fees
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund			
6/30/23	\$65,031	\$0	\$0
6/30/22	\$261,834	\$0	\$0
6/30/21	\$132,334	\$0	\$0
Ultra-Small Company Fund			
6/30/23	\$730,978	\$0	\$0
6/30/22	\$848,730	\$0	\$0
6/30/21	\$736,019	\$0	\$0
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund			
6/30/23	\$954,477	\$0	\$(58,349)
6/30/22	\$1,348,856	\$0	\$(76,926)
6/30/21	\$1,208,535	\$0	\$0
Small-Cap Value Fund			
6/30/23	\$3,237,876	\$0	\$0
6/30/22	\$2,662,508	\$0	\$0
6/30/21	\$584,189	\$0	\$0
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund 6/30/23	\$5,756,084	\$0	\$(2,244,593)1
6/30/22	\$6,393,972	\$0	\$(2,418,393) ²
6/30/21	\$5,423,410	\$0	\$(2,247,076) ³
Managed Volatility Fund			
6/30/23	\$177,780	\$0	\$(94,060)
6/30/22	\$196,814	\$0	\$(81,991)
6/30/21	\$191,430	\$0	\$(85,613)

- ¹ This amount includes waived advisory fees that are not eligible for repayment to the Adviser in the amount of \$1,182,703, pursuant to a voluntary expense cap.
- ² This amount includes waived advisory fees that are not eligible for repayment to the Adviser in the amount of \$1,662,478, pursuant to a voluntary expense cap.
- ³ This amount includes waived advisory fees that are not eligible for repayment to the Adviser in the amount of \$1,410,086, pursuant to a voluntary expense cap.

The Adviser, pursuant to its Management Agreement with the Omni Small-Cap Value Fund, is contractually obligated to waive its management fee and/or reimburse expenses of the fund to ensure the total annual fund expenses do not exceed 0.60% of the Funds' average daily net assets. Any material change to this contractual expense limitation would require a vote by shareholders of the fund. Effective January 1, 2020, the Adviser voluntarily agreed to waive its management fees and/or reimburse expenses in an additional amount such that the net fiscal year expense ratio for the fund does not exceed 0.47%. Effective April 1, 2023, the Adviser, pursuant to an Expense Limitation Agreement with the fund, is contractually obligated to waive fees and/or reimburse expenses to ensure the total annual fund expenses do not exceed 0.47% until at least November 1, 2024. Fees and expenses attributable to investments in other funds (i.e. "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses") and trading costs (e.g. commissions and other trading costs) are not included in the 0.47% expense ratio. The Omni Small-Cap Value Fund is authorized to reimburse the Adviser for management fees previously waived and/or for expenses reimbursed by the Adviser to meet the 0.60% contractual expense limitation and beginning April 1, 2023 the 0.47% contractual expense limitation. However, any reimbursements must be paid at a date not more than three years after the Adviser waived the fees or reimbursed the expenses and that the reimbursements do not cause the Funds to exceed the expense limitation in effect at the time of the waiver or the current expense limitation, if different.

SERVICE AGREEMENTS

Administrative Services Agreement

The Adviser has entered into an Administrative Services Agreement with Bridgeway Funds pursuant to which the Adviser provides various administrative services to the Funds including, but not limited to: (i) supervising and managing various aspects of the Funds' business and affairs; (ii) selecting, overseeing and/or coordinating activities with other service providers to the Funds; (iii) providing reports to the Board as requested from time to time; (iv) assisting and/or reviewing amendments and updates to the Funds' registration statement and other filings with the SEC; (v) providing certain shareholder services; (vi) providing administrative support in connection with meetings of the Board of Directors; and (vii) providing certain recordkeeping services. For its services to the Funds, the Adviser is paid an aggregate annual fee of \$130,000 (the "Fee"). The Fee is payable in equal monthly installments and is charged to each Fund on a pro rata basis based on the average daily net assets of each Fund. The Administrative Services Agreement provides that it will continue in effect until terminated by either Bridgeway Funds or the Adviser on 60 days' written notice.

In the absence of willful misfeasance, bad faith, negligence or reckless disregard of its duties under the Administrative Services Agreement on the part of the Adviser, the Adviser is not subject to liability to the Bridgeway Funds or to any shareholder for any act or omission in the course of, or connected with, rendering services under the Administrative Services Agreement.

Other Service Providers

Fund Administration and Fund Accounting Services. Bridgeway Funds has entered into a Fund Administration and Accounting Agreement with The Bank of New York Mellon, 301 Bellevue Parkway, Wilmington, DE 19809, whereby The Bank of New York Mellon provides various administrative and accounting services to the Funds, including, but not limited to, daily valuation of the Funds' shares, preparation of financial statements, tax returns, and regulatory reports, and presentation of quarterly reports to the Board of Directors. For fund accounting and administration services, Bridgeway Funds pays to The Bank of New York Mellon administration fees with respect to each Fund, computed daily and paid monthly, at annual rates some of which are based on fixed rates per Fund and some of which are based on the average daily net assets of each Fund.

Transfer Agency Services. BNY Mellon Investment Servicing (US) Inc., 103 Bellevue Parkway, Wilmington, DE 19809, acts as transfer agent for the Funds and receives fees for providing such services to the Funds.

Custodian. The Bank of New York Mellon, 240 Greenwich Street, New York, New York 10286, is custodian of all securities and cash of the Fund. Under the terms of the Custody Agreement, The Bank of New York Mellon maintains the portfolio securities of the Fund, administers the purchases and sales of portfolio securities, collects interest and dividends and other distributions made on securities held by the Fund and performs other ministerial duties. These services do not include any supervisory function over management or provide any protection against any depreciation of assets. Bridgeway Funds has made arrangements with BNY Mellon Investment Servicing Trust Company (formerly, PFPC Trust Company) to serve as custodian for IRAs.

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm. Bridgeway Funds' independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for auditing the financial statements of the Fund. The Board of Directors has selected Cohen & Company, Ltd., 1835 Market Street, Suite 310 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103, as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit the Fund's financial statements.

Legal Counsel. Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young, LLP, 2000 K Street, N.W., Suite 700, Washington DC 20006, acts as legal counsel to the Funds and Adviser.

DISTRIBUTION OF FUND SHARES

Foreside Fund Services, LLC, an affiliate of Foreside Financial Group, LLC (dba ACA Group) (the "Distributor") is the distributor (also known as the principal underwriter) of the shares of the Funds and is located at Three Canal Plaza, Suite 100, Portland, Maine 04101. The Distributor is a registered broker-dealer and is a member of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority. The Distributor is not affiliated with the Funds, the Adviser, or any other service provider for the Funds.

Under a Distribution Agreement with the Funds, the Distributor acts as the agent of the Corporation in connection with the continuous offering of shares of the Funds. The Distributor continually distributes shares of the Funds on a best efforts basis. The Distributor has no obligation to sell any specific quantity of Fund shares. The Distributor and its officers have no role in determining the investment policies or which securities are to be purchased or sold by the Corporation.

The Distributor may enter into agreements with selected broker-dealers, banks or other financial intermediaries for distribution of shares of the Funds. With respect to certain financial intermediaries and related fund "supermarket" platform arrangements, the Funds and/or the Adviser, rather than the Distributor, typically enter into such agreements. These financial intermediaries may charge a fee for their services and may receive shareholder service or other fees from parties other than the Distributor. These financial intermediaries may otherwise act as processing agents and are responsible for promptly transmitting purchase, redemption and other requests to the Fund.

Investors who purchase shares through financial intermediaries will be subject to the procedures of those intermediaries through which they purchase shares, which may include charges, investment minimums, cutoff times and other restrictions in addition to, or different from, those listed herein. Information concerning any charges or services will be provided to customers by the financial intermediary through which they purchase shares. Investors purchasing shares of the Funds through financial intermediaries should acquaint themselves with their financial intermediary's procedures and should read the Prospectus in conjunction with any materials and information provided by their financial intermediary. The financial intermediary, and not its customers, will be the shareholder of record, although customers may have the right to vote shares depending upon their arrangement with the financial intermediary. The Distributor does not receive compensation from the Funds for its distribution services except the distribution/service fees with respect to the shares of those classes for which a Rule 12b-1 distribution plan is effective. Currently, there are no classes of Fund shares that pay a Rule 12b-1 fee. The Adviser pays the Distributor a fee for certain distribution-related services.

The Distribution Agreement has an initial term of up to two years and continues in effect only if such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the Board or by vote of a majority of a Fund's outstanding voting securities in accordance with the 1940 Act. The Distribution Agreement is terminable without penalty by the Corporation on behalf of the Funds on no less than 60 days' written notice when authorized either by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Funds or by vote of a majority of the members of the Board who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Corporation and have no direct or indirect financial interest in the operation of the Distribution Agreement, or by the Distributor, and will automatically terminate in the event of its "assignment" (as defined in the 1940 Act).

The Distribution Agreement provides that the Distributor shall not be liable for any error of judgment or mistake of law or for any loss suffered by the Corporation in connection with the performance of the Distributor's obligations and duties under the Distribution Agreement, except a loss resulting from the Distributor's willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence in the performance of such duties and obligations, or by reason of its reckless disregard thereof.

Rule 12b-1 Plan

On October 15, 1996, Bridgeway Funds' shareholders approved a 12b-1 Plan that permitted the Adviser to pay up to 0.25% of each series' average daily assets for sales and distribution of shares of each of the series comprising Bridgeway Funds, Inc. In this plan, the Adviser agreed to pay directly all distribution costs associated with Class N shares, which is currently the only class of shares outstanding. This plan has been re-approved each year by the Independent Directors.

The Adviser pays all 12b-1 fees up to 0.25% on all Class N shares. Shareholders of Class N shares therefore pay no 12b-1 fees.

On October 1, 2003, Bridgeway Funds' shareholders approved modification of the 12b-1 Plan to permit selected Funds to add additional classes of Fund shares with a maximum 0.25% 12b-1 fee. This fee is payable by shareholders who purchase Fund shares through distribution channels that charge distribution and account servicing fees versus "no or low cost" alternatives. Currently, there are no classes of Fund Shares subject to this 12b-1 fee.

Currently, none of the Bridgeway Funds has a class of shares where shareholders pay a 12b-1 fee.

12b-1 Fees

If there were any 12b-1 fees paid, they would pay for the following:

For reimbursement and/or to compensate brokers, dealers, and other financial intermediaries, such as banks and other institutions, for administrative and accounting services rendered to support this Plan for the accounts of Fund shareholders who purchase and redeem their shares through such banks or other institutions.

FUND TRANSACTIONS AND BROKERAGE

The Adviser determines which securities are bought and sold, the total amount of securities to be bought or sold, the broker or dealer ("broker") through which the securities are to be bought or sold, and the commission rates, if any, at which transactions are effected for the Funds. Subject to the investment objectives established for each Fund, the Adviser selects brokers on the basis of price and execution, consistent with its duty to seek "best execution." In selecting a broker for a particular transaction, the Adviser considers the fees and expenses to be charged by the broker and the efficiency of the broker. Where multiple competing markets (or exchanges) exist for listed stocks, the Adviser makes sure that the security is executed on the best market (or exchange, or by the best market maker). In seeking best execution, the Adviser considers all factors it deems relevant, including, but not limited to: (1) quality of overall execution services provided by the broker; (2) promptness of execution; (3) promptness and accuracy of oral, hard copy or electronic reports of execution; (4) ease of use of the broker's order entry system; (5) the market where the security trades; (6) any expertise the broker may have in executing trades for the particular type of security; (7) commission and other fees charged by the broker; (8) reliability of the broker; (9) size of the order; (10) whether the broker can maintain and commit adequate capital when necessary to complete trades; and (11) whether the broker can respond during volatile market periods.

The Adviser does not consider a broker's sales of shares of the Funds when determining whether to select such broker to execute portfolio transactions for the Funds. The Adviser does not receive any compensation from brokers. The Adviser's present policy is to (1) conduct essentially all of its own financial research and (2) not to participate in any pre-arranged soft dollar commission arrangements.



In its three most recent fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 each of the Funds paid brokerage commissions as follows:

Fund	6/30/2023	6/30/2022	6/30/2021
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	\$14,422	\$17,787	\$20,088
Ultra-Small Company Fund	\$199,670	\$370,507	\$295,758
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund	\$910,469	\$927,954	\$742,692
Small-Cap Value Fund	\$334,514	\$357,177	\$162,542
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund	\$944,424	\$594,272	\$597,205
Managed Volatility Fund	\$19,465	\$17,867	\$15,911

SECURITY SELECTION PROCESS

The equity securities in which Bridgeway Funds invests consist of common stock, although it reserves the right to purchase securities having characteristics of common stocks, such as convertible preferred stocks, convertible debt securities, or warrants, if such securities are deemed to be undervalued significantly and their purchase is appropriate in furtherance of each Fund's objective as determined by the Adviser.

The rating of any convertible preferred stocks, convertible debt, or other debt securities held by Bridgeway Funds will be in the highest three levels of "investment-grade," that is, rated A or better by either Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") or Standard & Poor's Rating Services, a division of the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. ("S&P"), or, if unrated, judged to be of equivalent quality as determined by the Adviser. Bridgeway Funds may also invest in the following debt securities: (1) those which are direct obligations of the US Treasury (e.g., Treasury Bonds or Bills), (2) those supported by the full faith and credit of the United States (e.g., "GNMA" certificates) and (3) those supported by the right of the issuer to borrow from the US Treasury (e.g., "FNMA" securities).

The Managed Volatility Fund may invest a portion of its fixed-income securities in bonds below investment grade. Non-investment grade debt obligations ("lower-quality securities") include (1) bonds rated as low as C by Moody's, S&P and comparable ratings of other NRSROs; (2) commercial paper rated as low as C by S&P, not Prime by Moody's, and comparable ratings of other NRSROs; and (3) unrated debt obligations of comparable quality. Lower quality securities, while generally offering higher yields than investment-grade securities with similar maturities, involve greater risks, including the possibility of default or bankruptcy. They are regarded as predominantly speculative and present a significant risk for loss of principal and interest.

It is expected that short-term money market securities would normally represent less than 10% of Bridgeway Funds' total assets. However, in the event future economic or financial conditions adversely affect equity securities of the type described above, Bridgeway Funds may take a temporary, defensive investment position and invest all or part of its assets in such short-term money market securities. These short-term instruments include securities issued or guaranteed by the US Government and agencies thereof.

30

DISCLAIMER—CENTER FOR RESEARCH IN SECURITY PRICES

Ultra-Small Company Market Fund and Ultra-Small Company Fund are not sponsored, sold, promoted, or endorsed by University of Chicago's Center for Research in Security Prices ("CRSP"), the organization that created and maintains the CRSP Cap-Based Portfolio 9 Index and the CRSP Cap-Based Portfolio 10 Index. CRSP makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, about the advisability of investing in securities generally, or in Bridgeway Funds specifically. CRSP has no obligation or liability with respect to Bridgeway Funds or its shareholders.

ALLOCATION OF INVESTMENT DECISIONS AND TRADES TO CLIENTS

In addition to serving as the investment adviser for the various Bridgeway Funds, Bridgeway Capital Management serves as investment adviser for other clients such as institutions, registered investment companies, high net worth individuals, pension and profit sharing plans, corporations, trusts, estates, charitable/non-profit organizations, collective investment trusts and government entities.

The Adviser has adopted Portfolio Management Process and Trade Allocation and Aggregation Policies ("Portfolio Management and Trading Policies") to reasonably ensure investment opportunities and trades are allocated fairly and equitably among clients (including the Funds) over time. In general, investment opportunities are made available to all clients that are eligible to participate and where such investment opportunities are deemed appropriate for the specific client. The following factors are considered when allocating investment opportunities: (i) each client's investment objectives; (ii) investment model(s) results; (iii) trading strategy for the account; (iv) current account holdings; (v) each client's available cash and/or cash needs; (vi) the availability of a block of shares from a broker-dealer; (vii) each client's borrowing ability; and (viii) each client's tax situation.

The Adviser may deviate from its standard trade allocation methodologies if, in the opinion of the Adviser, the methodology would result in unfair or inequitable treatment to some or all of its clients over time, or in response to specific overriding instructions from the client (provided the deviation is not harmful to other clients).

NET ASSET VALUE

The net asset value ("NAV") of Fund shares will fluctuate and is determined as of the close of trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE" or the "Exchange", currently 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time) each business day that the Exchange is open for business. In rare and unforeseen situations that prevent the NYSE from being open during a regular trading day, each Fund may, but is not required to, calculate its NAV. In such a situation, whether or not a Fund calculates its NAV may depend on whether the exchanges on which Fund holdings trade are open. If the NYSE begins an after-hours trading session, the Board of Directors is expected to establish closing price procedures. The Exchange annually announces the days on which it will not be open for trading. The most recent announcement indicates that it will not be open on the following days: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Day, Presidents' Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Juneteenth Independence Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day. However, the Exchange may close on days not included in that announcement.

The net asset value per share of each Fund is computed by dividing the value of the securities held by the Fund plus any cash or other assets (including interest and dividends accrued but not yet received) minus all liabilities (including accrued expenses) by the total number of the Fund's shares outstanding at such time.

Other than options, securities for which market quotations are readily available are valued at the last sale price on the national exchange on which such securities are primarily traded. In the case of securities reported on the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation ("NASDAQ") system, the securities are valued based on the NASDAQ Official Closing Price ("NOCP"). In the absence of recorded sales on their primary exchange, or NOCP, in the case of NASDAQ traded securities, the security will be valued as follows: bid prices for long positions and ask prices for short positions. Debt securities are valued on the basis of valuations furnished by a pricing vendor that utilizes both dealer-supplied valuations and electronic data processing techniques, which take into account appropriate factors such as institution-size trading in similar groups of securities, yield, quality, coupon rate, maturity, type of issue, trading characteristics and other market data. Options with trading volume on a given day are valued at the closing price that day. Long options with no trading volume on a given day are valued at the bid price; while short options with no trading volume on a given day are valued at the ask price. In the event that a non-NYSE exchange extends the hours of its regular trading

session, securities primarily traded on that exchange will be priced as of the close of the extended session. If a security price from two pricing sources is different (within a degree of materiality), the administrator will obtain a price from a third independent source. If the third source price is the same as the price obtained from the primary or secondary pricing source, the price that has consistency between two of the sources will be used. Otherwise, the Adviser will be notified by the administrator and the Adviser will assign a fair value. The administrator will not re-price the Fund based on a later security closing price that may be reported, for example, in the next day's newspaper or by notification by the Exchange.

In determining NAV, each Fund's assets are valued primarily on the basis of market quotations as described above. In cases of trading halts or in other circumstances when quotations are not readily available, including if deemed unreliable for a particular security, the fair value of the security will be determined based on procedures approved by the Board of Directors. Specifically, the security will be valued at fair value as determined in good faith by the Adviser subject to the oversight of the Board of Directors. The valuation assigned to a fair valued security for purposes of calculating a Fund's NAV may differ from the security's most recent closing market price and from the prices used by other mutual funds to calculate their NAVs.

The Board has designated the Adviser as the Funds' valuation designee to perform fair value determinations for each Fund. The Adviser operates under the policies and procedures approved by the Board and is subject to the Board's oversight. The Adviser, as the valuation designee, is responsible for periodically assessing any material risks associated with the determination of the fair value of the Funds' investments; establishing and applying fair value methodologies; testing the appropriateness of fair value methodologies; and overseeing and evaluating third-party pricing services. The Adviser has a Pricing Committee to assist with its designated responsibilities as valuation designee.

REDEMPTION IN-KIND

Each Fund has elected to be governed by Rule 18f-1 under the 1940 Act pursuant to which the Fund is obligated to redeem shares solely in cash up to the lesser of \$250,000 or 1% of the net asset value of the Fund during any 90 day period for any one shareholder. Should redemption requests by any shareholders exceed such amounts, the Fund shall have the option of redeeming the excess in cash or in-kind, whereby a shareholder will receive securities, saving transaction costs relative to buying the securities on the open market. Redemption requests may be paid in-kind if payment of such requests in cash would be detrimental to the interests of the remaining shareholders of a Fund. By redeeming in-kind, the Fund will save the transaction costs associated with selling quickly, improve cash flow and potential interest and may improve tax efficiency. In addition, shareholders may request to redeem securities in-kind for redemption requests above or below \$250,000 or 1% of net assets of a Fund during any 90 day period. Such redemption in-kind requests are subject to approval by the Fund's Treasurer or her designee. If the redemption in-kind is denied, the redemption will be made in cash. Any redemption in-kind will be effected at approximately the shareholder's proportionate share of the Fund's current net assets, so the redemption will not result in the dilution of the interests of the remaining shareholders. Any shareholder request for a redemption in-kind, including a denial of a request, will be reported to the Funds' Board, usually at the same meeting in which quarterly transactions are reviewed. Share redemptions which are requested and made "in-kind" will have the 2% redemption fee waived; typically, these would be for larger redemptions of at least \$100,000.

TAXATION

The following is a summary of certain additional tax considerations generally affecting a Fund (sometimes referred to as "the Fund") and its shareholders that are not described in the Prospectus. No attempt is made to present a detailed explanation of the tax treatment of the Fund or its shareholders, and the discussion here and in the Prospectus is not intended as a substitute for careful tax planning.

This "Taxation" section is based on the Internal Revenue Code and applicable regulations in effect on the date of this Statement of Additional Information. Future legislative, regulatory or administrative changes, including provisions of current law that sunset and thereafter no longer apply, or court decisions may significantly change the tax rules applicable to the Fund and its shareholders. Any of these changes or court decisions may have a retroactive effect.

This is for general information only and not tax advice. All investors should consult their own tax advisors as to the federal, state, local and foreign tax provisions applicable to them.

Taxation of the Funds

Each Fund has elected and intends to qualify each year as a regulated investment company (sometimes referred to as a "regulated investment company," "RIC" or "fund") under Subchapter M of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Internal Revenue Code"). If the Fund so qualifies, the Fund will not be subject to federal income tax on the portion of its investment company taxable income (that is, generally, taxable interest, dividends, net short-term capital gains, and other taxable ordinary income, net of expenses, without regard to the deduction for dividends paid) and net capital gain (that is, the excess of net long-term capital gains over net short-term capital losses) that it distributes to shareholders. In order to qualify for treatment as a regulated investment company, the Fund must satisfy the following requirements:

(i) Distribution Requirement—the Fund must distribute an amount equal to the sum of at least 90% of its investment company taxable income and 90% of its net tax-exempt income, if any, for the tax year (including, for purposes of satisfying this distribution requirement, certain distributions made by the Fund after the close of its taxable year that are treated as made during such taxable year).

(ii) Income Requirement—the Fund must derive at least 90% of its gross income from dividends, interest, certain payments with respect to securities loans, and gains from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities or foreign currencies, or other income (including, but not limited to, gains from options, futures or forward contracts) derived from its business of investing in such stock, securities or currencies and net income derived from qualified publicly traded partnerships ("QPTPs").

(iii) Asset Diversification Test—the Fund must satisfy the following asset diversification test at the close of each quarter of the Fund's tax year: (1) at least 50% of the value of the Fund's assets must consist of cash and cash items, US Government securities, securities of other regulated investment companies, and securities of other issuers (as to which the Fund has not invested more than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets in securities of an issuer and as to which the Fund does not hold more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of the issuer); and (2) no more than 25% of the value of the Fund's total assets may be invested in the securities of any one issuer (other than US Government securities or securities of other regulated investment companies) or of two or more issuers which the Fund controls and which are engaged in the same or similar trades or businesses, or, in the securities of one or more QPTPs.

In some circumstances, the character and timing of income realized by the Fund for purposes of the Income Requirement or the identification of the issuer for purposes of the Asset Diversification Test is uncertain under current law with respect to a particular investment, and an adverse determination or future guidance by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") with respect to such type of investment may adversely affect the Fund's ability to satisfy these requirements. See, "Tax Treatment of Portfolio Transactions" below with respect to the application of these requirements to certain types of investments. In other circumstances, the Fund may be required to sell portfolio holdings in order to meet the Income Requirement, Distribution Requirement, or Asset Diversification Test, which may have a negative impact on the Fund's income and performance. In lieu of potential disqualification, the Fund is permitted to pay a tax for certain failures to satisfy the Asset Diversification Test or Income Requirement, which, in general, are limited to those due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect.

The Fund may use "equalization accounting" (in lieu of making some cash distributions) in determining the portion of its income and gains that has been distributed. If the Fund uses equalization accounting, it will allocate a portion of its undistributed investment company taxable income and net capital gain to redemptions of Fund shares and will correspondingly reduce the amount of such income and gains that it distributes in cash. While the Fund presently intends to make cash distributions (including distributions reinvested in Fund shares) for each taxable year in an aggregate amount at least sufficient to satisfy the Distribution Requirement, the Fund may use equalization accounting (in lieu of making cash dividends) to both eliminate federal income and excise tax as well as to satisfy the Distribution Requirement. If the IRS determines that the Fund's allocation is improper and that the Fund has under-distributed its income and gain for any taxable year, the Fund may be liable for federal income and/or excise tax. If, as a result of such adjustment, the Fund fails to satisfy the Distribution Requirement, the Fund will not qualify that year as a regulated investment company the effect of which is described in the following paragraph.

If for any taxable year the Fund does not qualify as a regulated investment company, all of its taxable income (including its net capital gain) would be subject to tax at the corporate income tax rate without any deduction for dividends paid to shareholders, and the dividends would be taxable to the shareholders as ordinary income (or possibly as qualified dividend income) to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Failure to qualify as a regulated investment company would thus have a negative impact on the Fund's income and performance. Subject to savings provisions for certain inadvertent failures to satisfy the Income Requirement or Asset Diversification Test, which, in general, are limited to those due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect, it is possible that the Fund will not qualify as a regulated investment company in any given tax year. Even if such savings provisions apply, the Fund may be subject to a monetary sanction of \$50,000 or more. Moreover, the Board reserves the right not to maintain the qualification of the Fund as a regulated investment company if it determines such a course of action to be beneficial to shareholders.

Portfolio turnover. For investors that hold their Fund shares in a taxable account, a high portfolio turnover rate may result in higher taxes. This is because a fund with a high turnover rate is likely to accelerate the recognition of capital gains and more of such gains are likely to be taxable as short-term rather than long-term capital gains in contrast to a comparable fund with a low turnover rate. Any such higher taxes would reduce the Fund's after-tax performance. See, "Taxation of Fund Distributions – Distributions of capital gains" below. For non-US investors, any such acceleration of the recognition of capital gains that results in more short-term and less long-term capital gains being recognized by the Fund may cause such investors to be subject to increased US withholding taxes. See, "Non-US Investors – Capital gain dividends and "Interest-related dividends and short-term capital gain dividends" below.

Capital loss carryovers. The capital losses of the Fund, if any, do not flow through to shareholders. Rather, the Fund may use its capital losses, subject to applicable limitations, to offset its capital gains without being required to pay taxes on or distribute to shareholders such gains that are offset by the losses. If the Fund has a "net capital loss" (that is, capital losses in excess of capital gains), the excess (if any) of the Fund's net short-term capital losses over its net long-term capital gains is treated as a short-term capital loss arising on the first day of the Fund's next taxable year, and the excess (if any) of the Fund's net long-term capital losses over its net short-term capital gains is treated as a long-term capital loss arising on the first day of the Fund's next taxable year. Any such net capital losses of the Fund that are not used to offset capital gains may be carried forward indefinitely to reduce any future capital gains realized by the Fund in succeeding taxable years. The amount of capital losses that can be carried forward and used in any single year is subject to an annual limitation if there is a more than 50% "change in ownership" of the Fund. An ownership change generally results when shareholders owning 5% or more of the Fund increase their aggregate holdings by more than 50% over a three-year look-back period. An ownership change could result in capital loss carryovers being used at a slower rate thereby reducing the Fund's ability to offset capital gains with those losses. An increase in the amount of taxable gains distributed to the Fund's shareholders could result from an ownership change. The Fund undertakes no obligation to avoid or prevent an ownership change, which can occur in the normal course of shareholder purchases and redemptions or as a result of engaging in a tax-free reorganization with another fund. Moreover, because of circumstances beyond the Fund's control, there can be no assurance that the Fund will not experience, or has not already experienced, an ownership change. Additionally, if the Fund engages in a tax-free reorganization with another fund, the effect of these and other rules not discussed herein may be to disallow or postpone the use by the Fund of its capital loss carryovers (including any current year losses and built-in losses when realized) to offset its own gains or those of the other fund, or vice versa, thereby reducing the tax benefits Fund shareholders would otherwise have enjoyed from use of such capital loss carryovers.

Deferral of late year losses. The Fund may elect to treat part or all of any "qualified late year loss" as if it had been incurred in the succeeding taxable year in determining the Fund's taxable income, net capital gain, net short-term capital gain, and earnings and profits. The effect of this election is to treat any such "qualified late year loss" as if it had been incurred in the succeeding taxable year, which may change the timing, amount, or characterization of Fund distributions for any calendar year (see, "Taxation of Fund Distributions— Distributions of capital gains" below). A "qualified late year loss" includes:

(i) any net capital loss incurred after October 31 of the current taxable year, or, if there is no such loss, any net long-term capital loss or any net short-term capital loss incurred after October 31 of the current taxable year ("post-October capital losses"), and

(ii) the sum of (1) the excess, if any, of (a) specified losses incurred after October 31 of the current taxable year, over (b) specified gains incurred after October 31 of the current taxable year and (2) the excess, if any, of (a) ordinary losses incurred after December 31 of the current taxable year, over (b) the ordinary income incurred after December 31 of the current taxable year.

The terms "specified losses" and "specified gains" mean ordinary losses and gains from the sale, exchange, or other disposition of property (including the termination of a position with respect to such property), foreign currency losses and gains, and losses and gains resulting from holding stock in a passive foreign investment company ("PFIC") for which a mark-to-market election is in effect. The terms "ordinary losses" and "ordinary losses" and "ordinary losses and income that are not described in the preceding sentence.

Undistributed capital gains. The Fund may retain or distribute to shareholders its net capital gain for each taxable year. The Fund currently intends to distribute net capital gains. If the Fund elects to retain its net capital gain, the Fund will be taxed thereon (except to the extent of any available capital loss carryovers) at the corporate income tax rate. If the Fund elects to retain its net capital gain, it is expected that the Fund also will elect to have shareholders treated as if each received a distribution of its pro rata share of such gain, with the result that each shareholder will be required to report its pro rata share of such gain on its tax return as long-term capital gain, will receive a refundable tax credit for its pro rata share of tax paid by the Fund on the gain, and will increase the tax basis for its shares by an amount equal to the deemed distribution less the tax credit.

Federal excise tax. To avoid a 4% non-deductible excise tax, the Fund must distribute by December 31 of each year an amount equal to at least: (1) 98% of its ordinary income for the calendar year, (2) 98.2% of capital gain net income (that is, the excess of the gains from sales or exchanges of capital assets over the losses from such sales or exchanges) for the one-year period ended on October 31 of such calendar year, and (3) any prior year undistributed ordinary income and capital gain net income. The Fund may elect to defer to the following year any net ordinary loss incurred for the portion of the calendar year which is after the beginning of the Fund's taxable year. Also, the Fund will defer any "specified gain" or "specified loss" which would be properly taken into account for the portion of the calendar year after October 31. Any net ordinary loss, specified gain, or specified loss deferred shall be treated as arising on January 1 of the following calendar year. Generally, the Fund intends to make sufficient distributions prior to the end of each calendar year to avoid any material liability for federal income and excise tax, but can give no assurances that all or a portion of such liability will be avoided. In addition, under certain circumstances, temporary timing or permanent differences in the realization of income and expense for book and tax purposes can result in the Fund having to pay an excise tax.

Foreign income tax. Investment income received by the Fund from sources within foreign countries may be subject to foreign income tax withheld at the source and the amount of tax withheld generally will be treated as an expense of the Fund. The United States has entered into tax treaties with many foreign countries which entitle the Fund to a reduced rate of, or exemption from, tax on such income. Some countries require the filing of a tax reclaim or other forms to receive the benefit of the reduced tax rate; whether or when the Fund will receive the tax reclaim is within the control of the individual country. Information required on these forms may not be available such as shareholder information; therefore, the Fund may not receive the reduced treaty rates or potential reclaims. Other countries have conflicting and changing instructions and restrictive timing requirements which may cause the Fund not to receive the reduced treaty rates or potential reclaims. Other countries of that country to taxation. It is impossible to determine the effective rate of foreign tax in advance since the amount of the Fund's assets to be invested in various countries is not known. Under certain circumstances, the Fund may elect to pass-through foreign taxes paid by the Fund to shareholders, although it reserves the right not to do so. If the Fund makes such an election and obtains a refund of foreign taxes paid by the Fund is a prior year, the Fund may be eligible to reduce the amount of foreign taxes reported by the Fund to its shareholders, generally by the amount of the foreign taxes refunded, for the year in which the refund is received.

Taxation of Fund Distributions

The Fund anticipates distributing substantially all of its investment company taxable income and net capital gain for each taxable year. Distributions by the Fund will be treated in the manner described below regardless of whether such distributions are paid in cash or reinvested in additional shares of the Fund (or of another fund). The Fund will send you information annually as to the federal income tax consequences of distributions made (or deemed made) during the year.

Distributions of net investment income. The Fund receives ordinary income generally in the form of dividends and/or interest on its investments. The Fund may also recognize ordinary income from other sources, including, but not limited to, certain gains on foreign currency-related transactions. This income, less expenses incurred in the operation of the Fund, constitutes the Fund's net investment income from which dividends may be paid to you. If you are a taxable investor, distributions of net investment income generally are taxable as ordinary income to the extent of the Fund's earnings and profits. In the case of a Fund whose strategy includes investing in stocks of corporations, a portion of the income dividends paid to you may be qualified dividends eligible to be taxed at reduced rates. See the discussion below under the headings, "Qualified dividend income for individuals" and "Dividends-received deduction for corporations."

Distributions of capital gains. The Fund may derive capital gain and loss in connection with sales or other dispositions of its portfolio securities. Distributions derived from the excess of net short-term capital gain over net long-term capital loss will be taxable to you as ordinary income. Distributions paid from the excess of net long-term capital gain over net short-term capital loss will be taxable to you as long-term capital gain, regardless of how long you have held your shares in the Fund. Any net short-term or long-term capital gain realized by the Fund (net of any capital loss carryovers) generally will be distributed once each year and may be distributed more frequently, if necessary, in order to reduce or eliminate federal excise or income taxes on the Fund.

Returns of capital. Distributions by the Fund that are not paid from earnings and profits will be treated as a return of capital to the extent of (and in reduction of) the shareholder's tax basis in its shares; any excess will be treated as gain from the sale of its shares. Thus, the portion of a distribution that constitutes a return of capital will decrease the shareholder's tax basis in its Fund shares (but not below zero), and will result in an increase in the amount of gain (or decrease in the amount of loss) that will be recognized by the shareholder for tax purposes on the later sale of such Fund shares. Return of capital distributions can occur for a number of reasons including, among others, the Fund over-estimates the income to be received from certain investments such as those classified as partnerships or equity real estate investment trusts ("REITs") (see, "Tax Treatment of Portfolio Transactions—Investments in US REITs" below).

Qualified dividend income for individuals. Ordinary income dividends reported by the Fund to shareholders as derived from qualified dividend income will be taxed in the hands of individuals and other noncorporate shareholders at the rates applicable to long-term capital gain. "Qualified dividend income" means dividends paid to the Fund (a) by domestic corporations, (b) by foreign corporations that are either (i) incorporated in a possession of the United States, or (ii) are eligible for benefits under certain income tax treaties with the United States that include an exchange of information program, or (c) with respect to stock of a foreign corporation that is readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States. Both the Fund and the investor must meet certain holding period requirements to qualify Fund dividends for this treatment. Specifically, the Fund must hold the stock for at least 61 days during the 121-day period beginning 60 days before the stock becomes ex-dividend. Similarly, investors must hold their Fund shares for at least 61 days during the 121-day period beginning 60 days before the Fund distribution goes ex-dividend. Income derived from investments in derivatives, fixed-income securities, US REITs, PFICs, and income received "in lieu of" dividends in a securities lending transaction generally is not eligible for treatment as qualified dividend income. If the qualifying dividend income received by the Fund is equal to or greater than 95% of the Fund's gross income (exclusive of net capital gain) in any taxable year, all of the ordinary income dividends paid by the Fund will be qualifying dividend income.

Dividends-received deduction for corporations. For corporate shareholders, a portion of the dividends paid by the Fund may qualify for the 50% corporate dividends-received deduction. The portion of dividends paid by the Fund that so qualifies will be reported by the Fund to shareholders each year and cannot exceed the gross amount of dividends received by the Fund from domestic (US) corporations. The availability of the dividends-received deduction is subject to certain holding period and debt financing restrictions that apply to both the Fund and the investor. Specifically, the amount that the Fund may report as eligible for the dividends-received deduction will be reduced or eliminated if the shares on which the dividends earned by the Fund were debt-financed or held by the Fund for less than a minimum period of time, generally 46 days during a 91-day period beginning 45 days before the stock becomes ex-dividend. Similarly, if your Fund shares are debt-financed or held by you for less than a 46-day period then the dividends-received deduction for Fund dividends on your shares may also be reduced or eliminated. Income derived by the Fund from investments in derivatives, fixed-income and foreign securities generally is not eligible for this treatment.

Qualified REIT dividends. Under the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act "qualified REIT dividends" (i.e., ordinary REIT dividends other than capital gain dividends and portions of REIT dividends designated as qualified dividend income) are treated as eligible for a 20% deduction by noncorporate taxpayers. This deduction, if allowed in full, equates to a maximum effective tax rate of 29.6% (37% top rate applied to income after 20% deduction). A Fund may choose to report the special character of "qualified REIT dividends" to its shareholders, provided both the Fund and the shareholder meet certain holding period requirements. The amount of a RIC's dividends eligible for the 20% deduction for a taxable year is limited to the excess of the RIC's qualified REIT dividends for the taxable year over allocable expenses. A noncorporate shareholder receiving such dividends would treat them as eligible for the 20% deduction, provided the shareholder meets certain holding period requirements in the RIC (i.e., generally, RIC shares must be held by the shareholder for more than 45 days during the 91-day period beginning on the date that is 45 days before the date on which the shares become ex-dividend with respect to such dividend).

Impact of realized but undistributed income and gains, and net unrealized appreciation of portfolio securities. At the time of your purchase of shares (except in a money market fund that maintains a stable net asset value), the Fund's net asset value may reflect undistributed income, undistributed capital gains, or net unrealized appreciation of portfolio securities held by the Fund. A subsequent distribution to you of such amounts, although constituting a return of your investment, would be taxable, and would be taxed as ordinary income (some portion of which may be taxed as qualified dividend income), capital gains, or some combination of both, unless you are investing through a tax-advantaged arrangement, such as a 401(k) plan or an IRA. The Fund may be able to reduce the amount of such distributions from capital gains by utilizing its capital loss carryovers, if any.

US government securities. Income earned on certain US government obligations is exempt from state and local personal income taxes if earned directly by you. States also grant tax-free status to dividends paid to you from interest earned on direct obligations of the US government, subject in some states to minimum investment or reporting requirements that must be met by the Fund. Income on investments by the Fund in certain other obligations, such as repurchase agreements collateralized by US government obligations, commercial paper and federal agency-backed obligations (e.g., GNMA or FNMA obligations), generally does not qualify for tax-free treatment. The rules on exclusion of this income are different for corporations.

Dividends declared in October, November or December and paid in January. Ordinarily, shareholders are required to take distributions by the Fund into account in the year in which the distributions are made. However, dividends declared in October, November or December of any year and payable to shareholders of record on a specified date in such a month will be deemed to have been received by the shareholders (and made by the Fund) on December 31 of such calendar year if such dividends are actually paid in January of the following year. Shareholders will be advised annually as to the US federal income tax consequences of distributions made (or deemed made) during the year in accordance with the guidance that has been provided by the IRS.

Medicare tax. A 3.8% Medicare tax is imposed on net investment income earned by certain individuals, estates and trusts. "Net investment income," for these purposes, means investment income, including ordinary dividends and capital gain distributions received from the Fund and net gains from redemptions or other taxable dispositions of Fund shares, reduced by the deductions properly allocable to such income. In the case of an individual, the tax will be imposed on the lesser of (1) the shareholder's net investment income or (2) the amount by which the shareholder's modified adjusted gross income exceeds \$250,000 (if the shareholder is married and filing jointly or a surviving spouse), \$125,000 (if the shareholder is married and filing separately) or \$200,000 (in any other case). This Medicare tax, if applicable, is reported by you on, and paid with, your federal income tax return.

Sales, Exchanges and Redemptions of Fund Shares

Sales, exchanges and redemptions (including redemptions in-kind) of Fund shares are taxable transactions for federal and state income tax purposes. If you redeem your Fund shares, the IRS requires you to report any gain or loss on your redemption. If you held your shares as a capital asset, the gain or loss that you realize will be a capital gain or loss and will be long-term or short-term, generally depending on how long you have held your shares. Any redemption fees you incur on shares redeemed will decrease the amount of any capital gain (or increase any capital loss) you realize on the sale. Capital losses in any year are deductible only to the extent of capital gains plus, in the case of a noncorporate taxpayer, \$3,000 of ordinary income.

Cost basis information. The Fund is required to report to you and the IRS annually on Form 1099-B the cost basis of shares purchased or acquired on or after January 1, 2012 where the cost basis of the shares is known by the Fund (referred to as "covered shares") and which are disposed of after that date. However, cost basis reporting is not required for certain shareholders, including shareholders investing in the Fund through a tax-advantaged retirement account, such as a 401(k) plan or an IRA.

When required to report cost basis, the Fund will calculate it using the Fund's default method of average cost, unless you instruct the Fund to use a different calculation method. For additional information regarding the Fund's available cost basis reporting methods, including its default method, please contact the Fund. If you hold your Fund shares through a broker (or other nominee), please contact that broker (nominee) with respect to reporting of cost basis and available elections for your account. The IRS permits the use of several methods to determine the cost basis of mutual fund shares. The method used will determine which specific shares are deemed to be sold when there are multiple purchases on different dates at differing share prices, and the entire position is not sold at one time. The Fund does not recommend any particular method of determining cost basis, and the use of other methods may result in more favorable tax consequences for some shareholders. It is important that you consult with your tax advisor to determine which method is best for you and then notify the Fund if you intend to utilize a method other than the Fund's default method for covered shares.

If you do not notify the Fund of your elected cost basis method upon the initial purchase into your account, the default method will be applied to your covered shares.

The Fund will compute and report the cost basis of your Fund shares sold or exchanged by taking into account all of the applicable adjustments to cost basis and holding periods as required by the Internal Revenue Code and Treasury regulations for purposes of reporting these amounts to you and, in the case of covered shares, to the IRS. However, the Fund is not required to, and in many cases the Fund does not possess the information to, take all possible basis, holding period or other adjustments into account in reporting cost basis information to you. Therefore, shareholders should carefully review the cost basis information provided by the Fund.

Please refer to the Fund's website at bridgewayfunds.com for additional information.

Wash sales. All or a portion of any loss that you realize on a redemption of your Fund shares will be disallowed to the extent that you buy other shares in the Fund (through reinvestment of dividends or otherwise) within 30 days before or after your share redemption. Any loss disallowed under these rules will be added to your tax basis in the new shares.

Redemptions at a loss within six months of purchase. Any loss incurred on a redemption or exchange of shares held for six months or less will be treated as long-term capital loss to the extent of any long-term capital gain distributed to you by the Fund on those shares.

Reportable transactions. Under Treasury regulations, if a shareholder recognizes a loss with respect to the Fund's shares of \$2 million or more for an individual shareholder or \$10 million or more for a corporate shareholder (or certain greater amounts over a combination of years), the shareholder must file with the IRS a disclosure statement on Form 8886. The fact that a loss is reportable under these regulations does not affect the legal determination of whether the taxpayer's treatment of the loss is proper. Shareholders should consult their tax advisors to determine the applicability of these regulations in light of their individual circumstances.

Tax Treatment of Portfolio Transactions

Set forth below is a general description of the tax treatment of certain types of securities, investment techniques and transactions that may apply to a fund and, in turn, affect the amount, character and timing of dividends and distributions payable by the fund to its shareholders. This section should be read in conjunction with the discussion above under "Additional Information on Portfolio Instruments, Strategies, Risks and Investment Policies" for a detailed description of the various types of securities and investment techniques that apply to the Fund.

In general. In general, gain or loss recognized by a fund on the sale or other disposition of portfolio investments will be a capital gain or loss. Such capital gain and loss may be long-term or short-term depending, in general, upon the length of time a particular investment position is maintained and, in some cases, upon the nature of the transaction. Property held for more than one year generally will be eligible for long-term capital gain or loss treatment. The application of certain rules described below may serve to alter the manner in which the holding period for a security is determined or may otherwise affect the characterization as long-term or short-term, and also the timing of the realization and/or character, of certain gains or losses.

Certain fixed-income investments. Gain recognized on the disposition of a debt obligation purchased by a fund at a market discount (generally, at a price less than its principal amount) will be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the portion of the market discount which accrued during the period of time the fund held the debt obligation unless the fund made a current inclusion election to accrue market discount into income as it accrues.

If a fund purchases a debt obligation (such as a zero coupon security or pay-in-kind security) that was originally issued at a discount, the fund generally is required to include in gross income each year the portion of the original issue discount which accrues during such year. Therefore, a fund's investment in such securities may cause the fund to recognize income and make distributions to shareholders before it receives any cash payments on the securities. To generate cash to satisfy those distribution requirements, a fund may have to sell portfolio securities that it otherwise might have continued to hold or to use cash flows from other sources such as the sale of fund shares.

Investments in debt obligations that are at risk of or in default present tax issues for a fund. Tax rules are not entirely clear about issues such as whether and to what extent a fund should recognize market discount on a debt obligation, when a fund may cease to accrue interest, original issue discount or market discount, when and to what extent a fund may take deductions for bad debts or worthless securities and how a fund should allocate payments received on obligations in default between principal and income. These and other related issues will be addressed by a fund in order to ensure that it distributes sufficient income to preserve its status as a regulated investment company.

Options, futures, forward contracts, swap agreements and hedging transactions. In general, option premiums received by a fund are not immediately included in the income of the fund. Instead, the premiums are recognized when the option contract expires, the option is exercised by the holder, or the fund transfers or otherwise terminates the option (e.g., through a closing transaction). If an option written by a fund is exercised and the fund sells or delivers the underlying stock, the fund generally will recognize capital gain or loss equal to (a) the sum of the strike price and the option premium received by the fund minus (b) the fund's basis in the stock. Such gain or loss generally will be short-term or long-term depending upon the holding period of the underlying stock. If securities are purchased by a fund pursuant to the exercise of a put option written by it, the fund generally will subtract the premium received from its cost basis in the securities purchased. The gain or loss with respect to any termination of a fund's obligation under an option other than through the exercise of the option and related sale or delivery of the underlying stock generally will be short-term gain or loss depending on whether the premium income received by the fund is greater or less than the amount paid by the fund (if any) in terminating the transaction. Thus, for example, if an option written by a fund expires unexercised, the fund generally will recognize short-term gain equal to the premium received.

The tax treatment of certain futures contracts entered into by a fund as well as listed non-equity options written or purchased by the fund on US exchanges (including options on futures contracts, broad-based equity indices and debt securities) may be governed by section 1256 of the Internal Revenue Code ("section 1256 contracts"). Gains or losses on section 1256 contracts generally are considered 60% long-term and 40% short-term capital gains or losses ("60/40"), although certain foreign currency gains and losses from such contracts may be treated as ordinary in character. Also, any section 1256 contracts held by a fund at the end of each taxable year (and, for purposes of the 4% excise tax, on certain other dates as prescribed under the Internal Revenue Code) are "marked to market" with the result that unrealized gains or losses are treated as though they were realized and the resulting gain or loss is treated as ordinary or 60/40 gain or loss, as applicable. Section 1256 contracts do not include any interest rate swap, currency swap, basis swap, interest rate cap, interest rate floor, commodity swap, equity swap, equity index swap, credit default swap, or similar agreement.

In addition to the special rules described above in respect of options and futures transactions, a fund's transactions in other derivative instruments (including options, forward contracts and swap agreements) as well as its other hedging, short sale, or similar transactions, may be subject to one or more special tax rules (including the constructive sale, notional principal contract, straddle, wash sale and short sale rules). These rules may affect whether gains and losses recognized by a fund are treated as ordinary or capital or as short-term or long-term, accelerate the recognition of income or gains to the fund, defer losses to the fund, and cause adjustments in the holding periods of the fund's securities. These rules, therefore, could affect the amount, timing and/or character of distributions to shareholders. Moreover, because the tax rules applicable to derivative instruments are in some cases uncertain under current law, an adverse determination or future guidance by the IRS with respect to these rules (which determination or guidance could be retroactive) may affect whether a fund has made sufficient distributions, and otherwise satisfied the relevant requirements, to maintain its qualification as a regulated investment company and avoid a fund-level tax.

Certain of a fund's investments in derivatives and foreign currency-denominated instruments, and the fund's transactions in foreign currencies and hedging activities, may produce a difference between its book income and its taxable income. If a fund's book income is less than the sum of its taxable income and net tax-exempt income (if any), the fund could be required to make distributions exceeding book income to qualify as a regulated

investment company. If a fund's book income exceeds the sum of its taxable income and net tax-exempt income (if any), the distribution of any such excess will be treated as (i) a dividend to the extent of the fund's remaining earnings and profits (including current earnings and profits arising from tax-exempt income, reduced by related deductions), (ii) thereafter, as a return of capital to the extent of the recipient's basis in the shares, and (iii) thereafter, as gain from the sale or exchange of a capital asset.

Foreign currency transactions. A fund's transactions in foreign currencies, foreign currency-denominated debt obligations and certain foreign currency options, futures contracts and forward contracts (and similar instruments) may give rise to ordinary income or loss to the extent such income or loss results from fluctuations in the value of the foreign currency concerned. This treatment could increase or decrease a fund's ordinary income distributions to you, and may cause some or all of the fund's previously distributed income to be classified as a return of capital. In certain cases, a fund may make an election to treat such gain or loss as capital.

PFIC investments. A fund may invest in securities of foreign companies that may be classified under the Internal Revenue Code as PFICs. In general, a foreign company is classified as a PFIC if at least one-half of its assets constitute investment-type assets or 75% or more of its gross income is investment-type income. When investing in PFIC securities, a fund intends to mark-to-market these securities under certain provisions of the Internal Revenue Code and recognize any unrealized gains as ordinary income at the end of the fund's fiscal and excise tax years. Deductions for losses are allowable only to the extent of any current or previously recognized gains. These gains (reduced by allowable losses) are treated as ordinary income that a fund is required to distribute, even though it has not sold or received dividends from these securities. You should also be aware that the designation of a foreign security as a PFIC security will cause its income dividends to fall outside of the definition of qualified foreign corporation dividends. These dividends generally will not qualify for the reduced rate of taxation on qualified dividends when distributed to you by a fund. Foreign companies are not required to identify themselves as PFICs. Due to various complexities in identifying PFICs, a fund can give no assurances that it will be able to identify portfolio securities in foreign corporations that are PFICs in time for the fund to make a mark-to-market election. If a fund is unable to identify an investment as a PFIC and thus does not make a mark-to-market election, the fund may be subject to US federal income tax on a portion of any "excess distribution" or gain from the disposition of such shares even if such income is distributed as a taxable dividend by the fund to its shareholders. Additional charges in the nature of interest may be imposed on a fund in respect of deferred taxes arising from such distributions or gains.

Investments in US REITs. Similar to a RIC, a US REIT is not subject to federal income tax on the income and gains it distributes to shareholders. Dividends paid by a US REIT, other than capital gain distributions, will be taxable as ordinary income up to the amount of the US REIT's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Capital gain dividends paid by a US REIT to a fund will be treated as long-term capital gains by the fund and, in turn, may be distributed by the fund to its shareholders as a capital gain distribution. Because of certain noncash expenses, such as property depreciation, an equity US REIT's cash flow may exceed its taxable income. The equity US REIT, and in turn a fund, may distribute this excess cash to shareholders in the form of a return of capital distribution. However, if a US REIT is operated in a manner that fails to qualify as a REIT, an investment in the US REIT would become subject to double taxation, meaning the taxable income of the US REIT would be subject to federal income tax at the corporate income tax rate without any deduction for dividends paid to shareholders and the dividends would be taxable to shareholders as ordinary income (or possibly as qualified dividend income) to the extent of the US REIT's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Also, see, "Tax Treatment of Portfolio Transactions—Investment in taxable mortgage pools (excess inclusion income)" and "Non-US Investors—Investment in US real property" below with respect to certain other tax aspects of investing in US REITs.

Investment in non-US REITs. While non-US REITs often use complex acquisition structures that seek to minimize taxation in the source country, an investment by a fund in a non-US REIT may subject the fund, directly or indirectly, to corporate taxes, withholding taxes, transfer taxes and other indirect taxes in the country in which the real estate acquired by the non-US REIT is located. A fund's pro rata share of any such taxes will reduce the fund's return on its investment. A fund's investment in a non-US REIT may be considered an investment in a PFIC, as discussed above in "PFIC investments." Additionally, foreign withholding taxes on distributions from the non-US REIT may be reduced or eliminated under certain tax treaties, as discussed above in "Taxation of the Fund — Foreign income tax." Also, a fund in certain limited circumstances may be required to file an income tax return in the source country and pay tax on any gain realized from its investment in the non-US REIT under rules similar to those in the United States, which tax foreign persons on gain realized from dispositions of interests in US real estate.

Investment in taxable mortgage pools (excess inclusion income). Under a Notice issued by the IRS, the Internal Revenue Code and Treasury regulations to be issued, a portion of a fund's income from a US REIT that is attributable to the REIT's residual interest in a real estate mortgage investment conduit ("REMIC") or equity interests in a "taxable mortgage pool" (referred to in the Internal Revenue Code as an excess inclusion) will be subject to federal income tax in all events. The excess inclusion income of a regulated investment company, such as a fund, will be allocated to shareholders of the regulated investment company in proportion to the dividends received by such shareholders, with the same consequences as if the shareholders held the related REMIC residual interest or, if applicable, taxable mortgage pool directly. In general, excess inclusion income allocated to shareholders (i) cannot be offset by net operating losses (subject to a limited exception for certain thrift institutions), (ii) will constitute unrelated business taxable income ("UBTI") to entities (including qualified pension plans, IRAs, 401(k) plans, Keogh plans or other tax-exempt entities) subject to tax on UBTI, thereby potentially requiring such an entity that is allocated excess inclusion income, and otherwise might not be required to file a tax return, to file a tax return and pay tax on such income, and (iii) in the case of a foreign stockholder, will not qualify for any reduction in US federal withholding tax. In addition, if at any time during any taxable year a "disqualified organization" (which generally includes certain cooperatives, governmental entities, and tax-exempt organizations not subject to UBTI) is a record holder of a share in a regulated investment company, then the regulated investment company will be subject to a tax equal to that portion of its excess inclusion income for the taxable year that is allocable to the disqualified organization, multiplied by the corporate income tax rate. The Notice imposes certain reporting requirements upon regulated investment companies that have excess inclusion income. There can be no assurance that a fund will not allocate to shareholders excess inclusion income.

These rules are potentially applicable to a fund with respect to any income it receives from the equity interests of certain mortgage pooling vehicles, either directly or, as is more likely, through an investment in a US REIT. It is unlikely that these rules will apply to a fund that has a non-REIT strategy.

Investments in partnerships and QPTPs. For purposes of the Income Requirement, income derived by a fund from a partnership that is <u>not</u> a QPTP will be treated as qualifying income only to the extent such income is attributable to items of income of the partnership that would be qualifying income if realized directly by the fund. While the rules are not entirely clear with respect to a fund investing in a partnership outside a master-feeder structure, for purposes of testing whether a fund satisfies the Asset Diversification Test, the fund generally is treated as owning a pro rata share of the underlying assets of a partnership. See, "Taxation of the Fund." In contrast, different rules apply to a partnership that is a QPTP. A QPTP is a partnership (a) the interests in which are traded on an established securities market, (b) that is treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes, and (c) that derives less than 90% of its income from sources that satisfy the Income Requirement (e.g., because it invests in commodities). All of the net income derived by a fund from an interest in a QPTP will be treated as qualifying income but the fund may not invest more than 25% of its total assets in one or more QPTPs. However, there can be no assurance that a partnership classified as a QPTP in one year will qualify as a QPTP in the next year. Any such failure to annually qualify as a QPTP might, in turn, cause a fund to fail to qualify as a regulated investment company. Although, in general, the passive loss rules of the Internal Revenue Code do not apply to RICs, such rules do apply to a fund with respect to items attributable to an interest in a QPTP. Fund investments in partnerships, including in QPTPs, may result in the fund being subject to state, local or foreign income, franchise or withholding tax liabilities.

Securities lending. While securities are loaned out by a fund, the fund generally will receive from the borrower amounts equal to any dividends or interest paid on the borrowed securities. For federal income tax purposes, payments made "in lieu of" dividends are not considered dividend income. These distributions will neither qualify for the reduced rate of taxation for individuals on qualified dividends or the 50% dividends-received deduction for corporations. Also, any foreign tax withheld on payments made "in lieu of" dividends or interest will not qualify for the pass-through of foreign tax credits to shareholders.

Investments in convertible securities. Convertible debt is ordinarily treated as a "single property" consisting of a pure debt interest until conversion, after which the investment becomes an equity interest. If the security is issued at a premium (i.e., for cash in excess of the face amount payable on retirement), the creditor-holder may amortize the premium over the life of the bond. If the security is issued for cash at a price below its face amount, the creditor-holder must accrue original issue discount in income over the life of the debt. The creditor-holder's exercise of the conversion privilege is treated as a nontaxable event. Mandatorily convertible debt (e.g., an exchange traded note or ETN issued in the form of an unsecured obligation that pays a return based on the performance of a specified market index, exchange currency, or commodity) is often, but not always, treated as a contract to buy or sell the reference property rather than debt. Similarly, convertible preferred stock with a

mandatory conversion feature is ordinarily, but not always, treated as equity rather than debt. Dividends received generally are qualified dividend income and eligible for the corporate dividends-received deduction. In general, conversion of preferred stock for common stock of the same corporation is tax-free. Conversion of preferred stock for cash is a taxable redemption. Any redemption premium for preferred stock that is redeemable by the issuing company might be required to be amortized under original issue discount principles.

Investments in securities of uncertain tax character. A fund may invest in securities the US federal income tax treatment of which may not be clear or may be subject to recharacterization by the IRS. To the extent the tax treatment of such securities or the income from such securities differs from the tax treatment expected by a fund, it could affect the timing or character of income recognized by the fund, requiring the fund to purchase or sell securities, or otherwise change its portfolio, in order to comply with the tax rules applicable to regulated investment companies under the Internal Revenue Code.

Backup Withholding

By law, the Fund may be required to withhold a portion of your taxable dividends and sales proceeds unless you:

- provide your correct social security or taxpayer identification number,
- certify that this number is correct,
- certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, and
- certify that you are a US person (including a US resident alien).

The Fund also must withhold if the IRS instructs it to do so. When withholding is required, the amount will be 24% of any distributions or proceeds paid. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld may be credited against the shareholder's US federal income tax liability, provided the appropriate information is furnished to the IRS. Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding and information reporting. The special US tax certification requirements applicable to non-US investors to avoid backup withholding are described under the "Non-US Investors" heading below.

Non-US Investors

Non-US investors (shareholders who, as to the United States, are nonresident alien individuals, foreign trusts or estates, foreign corporations, or foreign partnerships) may be subject to US withholding and estate tax and are subject to special US tax certification requirements. Non-US investors should consult their tax advisors about the applicability of US tax withholding and the use of the appropriate forms to certify their status.

In general. The United States imposes a flat 30% withholding tax (or a withholding tax at a lower treaty rate) on US source dividends, including on income dividends paid to you by the Fund, subject to certain exemptions described below. However, notwithstanding such exemptions from US withholding at the source, any dividends and distributions of income and capital gains, including the proceeds from the sale of your Fund shares, will be subject to backup withholding at a rate of 24% if you fail to properly certify that you are not a US person.

Capital gain dividends. In general, capital gain dividends reported by the Fund to shareholders as paid from its net long-term capital gains, other than long-term capital gains realized on disposition of US real property interests (see the discussion below), are not subject to US withholding tax unless you are a nonresident alien individual present in the United States for a period or periods aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year.

Interest-related dividends and short-term capital gain dividends. Generally, dividends reported by the Fund to shareholders as interest-related dividends and paid from its qualified net interest income from US sources are not subject to US withholding tax. "Qualified interest income" includes, in general, US source (1) bank deposit interest, (2) short-term original discount, (3) interest (including original issue discount, market discount, or acquisition discount) on an obligation that is in registered form, unless it is earned on an obligation issued by a corporation or partnership in which the Fund is a 10-percent shareholder or is contingent interest, and (4) any interest-related dividend from another regulated investment company. Similarly, short-term capital gain dividends reported by the Fund to shareholders as paid from its net short-term capital gains, other than short-term capital gains realized on disposition of US real property interests (see the discussion below), are not subject to US withholding tax unless you were a nonresident alien individual present in the United States for a period or

periods aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year. The Fund reserves the right to not report interest-related dividends or short-term capital gain dividends. Additionally, the Fund's reporting of interest-related dividends or short-term capital gain dividends may not be passed through to shareholders by intermediaries who have assumed tax reporting responsibilities for this income in managed or omnibus accounts due to systems limitations or operational constraints.

Net investment income from dividends on stock and foreign source interest income continue to be subject to withholding tax; foreign tax credits. Ordinary dividends paid by the Fund to non-US investors on the income earned on portfolio investments in (i) the stock of domestic and foreign corporations and (ii) the debt of foreign issuers continue to be subject to US withholding tax. Foreign shareholders may be subject to US withholding tax at a rate of 30% on the income resulting from an election to pass-through foreign tax credits to shareholders, but may not be able to claim a credit or deduction with respect to the withholding tax for the foreign tax treated as having been paid by them.

Income effectively connected with a US trade or business. If the income from the Fund is effectively connected with a US trade or business carried on by a foreign shareholder, then ordinary income dividends, capital gain dividends and any gains realized upon the sale or redemption of shares of the Fund will be subject to US federal income tax at the rates applicable to US citizens or domestic corporations and require the filing of a nonresident US income tax return.

Investment in US real property. The Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980 ("FIRPTA") makes non-US persons subject to US tax on disposition of a US real property interest ("USRPI") as if he or she were a US person. Such gain is sometimes referred to as FIRPTA gain. The Fund may invest in equity securities of corporations that invest in USRPI, including US REITs, which may trigger FIRPTA gain to the Fund's non-US shareholders.

The Internal Revenue Code provides a look-through rule for distributions of FIRPTA gain when a RIC is classified as a qualified investment entity. A RIC will be classified as a qualified investment entity if, in general, 50% or more of the RIC's assets consist of interests in US REITs and other US real property holding corporations ("USRPHC"). If a RIC is a qualified investment entity and the non-US shareholder owns more than 5% of a class of Fund shares at any time during the one-year period ending on the date of the FIRPTA distribution, the FIRPTA distribution to the non-US shareholder is treated as gain from the disposition of a USRPI, causing the distribution to be subject to US withholding tax at the corporate income tax rate (unless reduced by future regulations), and requiring the non-US shareholder to file a nonresident US income tax return.

In addition, even if the non-US shareholder does not own more than 5% of a class of Fund shares, but the Fund is a qualified investment entity, the FIRPTA distribution will be taxable as ordinary dividends (rather than as a capital gain or short-term capital gain dividend) subject to withholding at 30% or lower treaty rate.

Because the Fund expects to invest less than 50% of its assets at all times, directly or indirectly, in US real property interests, the Fund expects that neither gain on the sale or redemption of Fund shares nor Fund dividends and distributions would be subject to FIRPTA reporting and tax withholding.

US estate tax. Transfers by gift of shares of the Fund by a foreign shareholder who is a nonresident alien individual will not be subject to US federal gift tax. An individual who, at the time of death, is a non-US shareholder will nevertheless be subject to US federal estate tax with respect to Fund shares at the graduated rates applicable to US citizens and residents, unless a treaty exemption applies. If a treaty exemption is available, a decedent's estate may nonetheless need to file a US estate tax return to claim the exemption in order to obtain a US federal transfer certificate. The transfer certificate will identify the property (i.e., Fund shares) as to which the US federal estate tax lien has been released. In the absence of a treaty, there is a \$13,000 statutory estate tax credit (equivalent to US situs assets with a value of \$60,000). For estates with US situs assets of not more than \$60,000, the Fund may accept, in lieu of a transfer certificate, an affidavit from an appropriate individual evidencing that decedent's US situs assets are below this threshold amount.

US tax certification rules. Special US tax certification requirements may apply to non-US shareholders both to avoid US backup withholding imposed at a rate of 24% and to obtain the benefits of any treaty between the United States and the shareholder's country of residence. In general, if you are a non-US shareholder, you must provide a Form W-8 BEN (or other applicable Form W-8) to establish that you are not a US person, to claim that you are the beneficial owner of the income and, if applicable, to claim a reduced rate of, or exemption from, withholding as a resident of a country with which the United States has an income tax treaty. A Form W-8 BEN provided without a US taxpayer identification number will remain in effect for a period beginning on the date signed and ending on the last day of the third succeeding calendar year unless an earlier change of circumstances makes the information on the form incorrect. Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding.

The tax consequences to a non-US shareholder entitled to claim the benefits of an applicable tax treaty may be different from those described herein. Non-US shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisors with respect to the particular tax consequences to them of an investment in the Fund, including the applicability of foreign tax.

Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA"). Under FATCA, the Fund will be required to withhold a 30% tax on income dividends made by the Fund to certain foreign entities, referred to as foreign financial institutions ("FFI") or non-financial foreign entities ("NFFE"). After December 31, 2018, FATCA withholding also would have applied to certain capital gain distributions, return of capital distributions and the proceeds arising from the sale of Fund shares; however, based on proposed regulations issued by the IRS, which can be relied upon currently, such withholding is no longer required unless final regulations provide otherwise (which is not expected). The FATCA withholding tax generally can be avoided: (a) by an FFI, if it reports certain direct and indirect ownership of foreign financial accounts held by US persons with the FFI and (b) by an NFFE, if it: (i) certifies that it has no substantial US persons as owners or (ii) if it does have such owners, reporting information relating to them. The US Treasury has negotiated intergovernmental agreements ("IGA") with certain countries and is in various stages of negotiations with a number of other foreign countries with respect to one or more alternative approaches to implement FATCA; an entity in one of those countries may be required to comply with the terms of an IGA instead of US Treasury regulations.

An FFI can avoid FATCA withholding if it is deemed compliant or by becoming a "participating FFI," which requires the FFI to enter into a US tax compliance agreement with the IRS under section 1471(b) of the Internal Revenue Code ("FFI agreement") under which it agrees to verify, report and disclose certain of its US accountholders and meet certain other specified requirements. The FFI will either report the specified information about the US accounts to the IRS, or, to the government of the FFI's country of residence (pursuant to the terms and conditions of applicable law and an applicable IGA entered into between the US and the FFI's country of residence), which will, in turn, report the specified information to the IRS. An FFI that is resident in a country that has entered into an IGA with the US to implement FATCA will be exempt from FATCA withholding provided that the FFI shareholder and the applicable foreign government comply with the terms of such agreement.

An NFFE that is the beneficial owner of a payment from the Fund can avoid the FATCA withholding tax generally by certifying that it does not have any substantial US owners or by providing the name, address and taxpayer identification number of each substantial US owner. The NFFE will report the information to the Fund or other applicable withholding agent, which will, in turn, report the information to the IRS.

Such foreign shareholders also may fall into certain exempt, excepted or deemed compliant categories as established by US Treasury regulations, IGAs, and other guidance regarding FATCA. An FFI or NFFE that invests in the Fund will need to provide the Fund with documentation properly certifying the entity's status under FATCA in order to avoid FATCA withholding. Non-US investors should consult their own tax advisors regarding the impact of these requirements on their investment in the Fund. The requirements imposed by FATCA are different from, and in addition to, the US tax certification rules to avoid backup withholding described above. Shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the application of these requirements to their own situation.

Effect of Future Legislation; Local Tax Considerations

The foregoing general discussion of US federal income tax consequences is based on the Internal Revenue Code and the regulations issued thereunder as in effect on the date of this SAI. Future legislative or administrative changes, including provisions of current law that sunset and thereafter no longer apply, or court decisions may significantly change the conclusions expressed herein, and any such changes or decisions may have a retroactive effect with respect to the transactions contemplated herein. Rules of state and local taxation of ordinary income, qualified dividend income and capital gain dividends may differ from the rules for US federal income taxation described above. Distributions may also be subject to additional state, local and foreign taxes depending on each shareholder's particular situation. Non-US shareholders may be subject to US tax rules that differ significantly from those summarized above. Shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisors as to the consequences of these and other state and local tax rules affecting investment in the Fund.

PERFORMANCE INFORMATION

Total Return

Average annual total return quotations, used in Bridgeway Funds' printed materials, for the one-, five-, and ten-year periods (when available) ended on the date of the most recent balance sheet included in the registration statement are determined by finding the average annual compounded rates of return over the one-, five-, and ten-year periods that would equate the initial amount invested to the ending redeemable value, by the following formula:

$$P(1 + T) = ERV$$

where "P" equals hypothetical initial payment of \$1,000; "T" equals average annual total return; "n" equals the number of years; and "ERV" equals the ending redeemable value at the end of the period of a hypothetical \$1,000 payment made at the beginning of the one-, five- and ten-years periods, at the end of the one-, five- and ten-year periods (or fractional portion thereof).

Total return after taxes on distributions is computed according to the following formula:

$$P(1+T)(n) = ATV(D)$$

Where "P" = a hypothetical initial payment of 1,000; "T" = average annual total return (after taxes on distribution); "n" = number of years, and ATV (d) = the ending value of a hypothetical 1,000 payment made at the beginning of the one-, five- and ten-year periods at the end of such periods (or portions thereof if applicable) after taxes on fund distributions but not after taxes on redemption.

Total return after taxes on distributions and sale of fund shares is computed according to the following formula:

$$P(1 + T)(n) = ATV(DR)$$

Where "P" = a hypothetical initial payment of 1,000; "T" = average annual total return (after taxes on distributions and redemption); "n" = number of years and ATV (dr) = the ending value of a hypothetical 1,000 payment made at the beginning of the one-, five- and ten-year periods at the end of such periods (or portions thereof if applicable) after taxes on fund distributions and redemption.

	1 Year	5 Year	10 Year
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	18.66%	2.85%	7.19%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	18.26%	1.73%	6.57%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	11.28%	2.09%	5.76%
Ultra-Small Company Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	10.37%	7.71%	6.22%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	6.25%	4.86%	3.76%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	8.69%	5.47%	4.37%
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	(0.01%)	0.95%	6.41%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	(0.52%)	(1.06%)	4.01%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	0.32%	0.74%	4.83%
Small-Cap Value Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	11.30%	10.09%	10.12%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	11.05%	8.58%	9.21%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	6.86%)	7.44%	7.99%
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	5.04%	4.62%	8.12%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	0.51%	2.92%	6.70%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	6.27%	3.44%	6.37%
Managed Volatility Fund			
Total Return Before Taxes on Distributions	12.00%	4.87%	4.74%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions	10.41%	3.91%	4.23%
Total Return After Taxes on Distributions and Sale of Fund Shares	8.10%	3.66%	3.70%

Any disclosure will also include the length of and the last day in the period used in computing the quotation and a description of the method by which average total return is calculated. The time periods used in sales literature, under the foregoing formula, will be based on rolling calendar quarters, updated to the last day of the most recent quarter prior to submission of the sales literature for publication. Average annual total return, or "T" in the formula, is computed by finding the average annual compounded rates of return over the period that would equate the initial amount invested to the ending redeemable value. Average annual total return assumes the reinvestment of all dividends and distributions.

Other Information

Bridgeway Funds' performance data quoted in sales and other promotional materials represents past performance and is not intended to predict or indicate future results. The return and principal value of an investment in Bridgeway Funds will fluctuate, and an investor's redemption proceeds may be more or less than the original investment amount. In advertising and promotional materials, Bridgeway Funds may compare its performance with data published by Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. or Morningstar, Inc. ("Morningstar"); Fund rankings and other data, such as comparative asset, expense, and fee levels, published by Morningstar or Bloomberg; and advertising and comparative mutual fund data and ratings reported in independent periodicals including, but not limited to, The Wall Street Journal, Money, Forbes, Value Line, Business Week, Financial Word and Barron's.

GENERAL INFORMATION

As of the date of this SAI, Bridgeway Funds is authorized to issue 1,915,000,000 shares of common stock, \$.001 par value (the "Common Stock"). It is not contemplated that regular annual meetings of shareholders will be held. No amendment may be made to the Articles of Incorporation without the affirmative vote of the holders of more than 50% of Bridgeway Funds' outstanding shares. There normally will be no meetings of shareholders for the purpose of electing Directors unless and until such time as the Board is comprised of less than a majority of the Directors holding office having been elected by shareholders, at which time the Directors then in office will call a shareholders' meeting for the election of Directors. The Bridgeway Funds has undertaken to afford shareholders certain rights, including the right to call a meeting of shareholders for the purpose of voting on the removal of one or more Directors. Such removal can be effected upon the action of two-thirds of outstanding Bridgeway Funds shares. The Directors are required to call a meeting of shareholders for the purpose of voting on the requested in writing to do so by shareholders of record of not less than 10% of Bridgeway Funds' outstanding shares. The Directors will then, if requested by the applicants (i.e., the shareholders applying for removal of the Director), mail the applicant's communication to all other shareholders, at the applicant's expense.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A copy of each Fund's annual report, including the report of Cohen & Company, Ltd., the Funds' independent registered public accounting firm, may be obtained without charge upon written request by writing the Funds, or by calling 800-661-3550.

APPENDIX A – PROXY VOTING POLICY

BRIDGEWAY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC PROXY VOTING POLICY As Amended October 6, 2023

I. <u>Overview</u>

This proxy voting policy (the "policy") is designed to provide reasonable assurance that proxies are voted in the clients' best interest, when the responsibility for voting client proxies rests with Bridgeway Capital Management, LLC ("BCM"). BCM will vote proxies for clients pursuant to the authority granted in the advisory agreement between BCM and its client, or as granted by written direction from the client. BCM's core investment philosophy is similar across investment strategies and thereby, believes it is in each client's best interest for its proxies to be voted following the guidelines outlined below.

BCM has engaged Institutional Shareholder Services, Inc. ("ISS"), a third- party proxy voting agent, to research proxy proposals, provide vote recommendations and vote proxies on behalf of the firm. BCM has adopted the ISS United States SRI. Proxy Voting Guidelines ("United States SRI Guidelines") for all U.S. proxy issues and the ISS International SRI Proxy Voting Guidelines ("International SRI Guidelines") for all non-U.S. proxy issues. BCM's Portfolio Innovation and Risk Committee is responsible for oversight of proxy voting matters.

BCM's Head of Responsible Investing and Head of Client Experience are responsible for ensuring compliance with this policy. Questions regarding this policy should be directed to the Head of Responsible Investing, Head of Client Experience or the Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO").

II. Proxy Voting Guidelines

BCM has instructed ISS to vote in accordance with the United States SRI Guidelines for all U.S. proxy issues and in accordance with the International SRI Guidelines for all non-U.S. proxy issues. BCM's Director of Client Service maintains copies of the United States SRI Guidelines and the International SRI Guidelines (collectively, "the Guidelines") which are incorporated herein by reference. To the extent the Guidelines do not address a proxy proposal but ISS has done research to address the issue, ISS will vote proxies in the best interest of BCM's clients.

BCM has instructed ISS to vote as described above unless the following conditions apply:

- 1. BCM has been instructed to override the ISS vote recommendation by a client. Evidence of client direction will be maintained by BCM and communicated to ISS by a member of BCM's Client Service and Marketing Team ("CSM"); or
- 2. ISS' policy recommendation is "REFER" which means the proxy is referred to BCM. In this case BCM will independently determine how a particular issue should be voted. In these instances, BCM's Investment Management Team ("IMT") will document the reason(s) used in determining a vote and CSM will communicate BCM's voting instruction to ISS. In cases where IMT determines there is insufficient data or the proxy vote at issue is too complex to make a vote determination, IMT will consult with the Portfolio Innovation and Risk Committee and/or the CCO on how best to handle the particular proxy.

III. <u>Review Of Proxy Votes Cast by ISS</u>

On a quarterly basis, BCM will review a sample of proxies voted by ISS during the previous quarter to ensure they were voted in compliance with the guidelines noted in Section II.

IV. Form N-PX

A. <u>Overview</u>

Rule 14Ad-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act") requires investment advisers that are required to file Form 13F to report annually on Form N-PX each Say-On-Pay Vote, as defined below, over which they exercised voting power.

"Say-on-Pay Votes" are proxy votes on executive compensation which are subject to Section 14A(a)-(b) of the Exchange Act. Examples of Say-on-Pay Votes are votes related to approval of executive compensation, frequency of executive compensation approval votes and golden parachute compensation to executives.

B. Filing Requirements

BCM files Form N-PX by August 31 of each year for the most recent 12-month period ending June 30. BCM's first Form N-PX filing required by Rule 14Ad-1 is due August 31, 2024 for the period July 1, 2023 – June 30, 2024.

C. Filing Procedures

A member of the Client Service and Marketing team coordinates the annual Form N-PX filing.

V. <u>Record Retention Requirements</u>

ISS shall maintain the following proxy voting records:

- A. Proxy statements received regarding client securities. Electronic statements, such as those maintained on EDGAR or by a proxy voting service are acceptable;
- B. Records of proxy votes cast on behalf of each client for a period of five years.

BCM shall maintain the following required proxy voting records:

- A. Documentation to support the instruction received from a client to vote proxies against the ISS recommendation,
- B. Records of clients' written or oral requests for proxy voting information, including a record of the information provided by BCM,
- C. Historical records of votes cast on behalf of each client,
- D. Current and historical proxy voting policies and procedures; and
- E. Each Form N-PX filed by BCM.

BCM will keep records in accordance with its Books and Records Policy.

VI. <u>Conflicts of Interest</u>

A. <u>Overview</u>

Unless BCM votes a proxy proposal as described under Section II. above, BCM does not address material conflicts of interest that could arise between BCM and its clients related to proxy voting matters.

However, when BCM is involved in making the determination as to how a particular proxy proposal will be voted, the IMT member will consider any potential material conflicts of interest that may exist before casting a vote. For purposes of this policy, <u>material</u> conflicts of interest are defined as those conflicts that a reasonable investor would view as important in making a decision regarding how to vote a proxy. The CCO will determine whether the proxy may be voted by BCM, whether to seek legal advice, or whether to refer the proxy to the client(s) (or another fiduciary of the client(s)) for voting purposes.

Additionally, ISS monitors its conflicts of interest in voting proxies and has provided the firm a written summary report of its due diligence compliance process which includes information related to ISS' conflicts of interest policies, procedures and practices. BCM will review updates from time to time to determine whether ISS conflicts of interest may materially and adversely affect BCM's clients and, if so, whether any action should be taken as a result.

VII. Monitoring of ISS

BCM will periodically perform due diligence to assess ISS' ability to adequately analyze proxy issues and manage its conflicts of interest. In order to make this assessment, BCM shall consider, among other things:

- A. The competency, capacity and adequacy of ISS' oversight structure. technology and personnel performing services on behalf of BCM and whether any material changes to ISS' business may impact BCM's conclusions;
- B. ISS' methodology for formulating its proxy voting recommendations and ensuring recommendations are in accordance with the Guidelines and based on current and accurate information. This analysis shall consider, among other things:
 - 1. Third party information ISS relies on as a basis for its voting recommendations;

- 2. ISS' process for seeking input from issuers and its clients regarding its proxy voting policies and methodologies and whether it updates its policies and methodologies, as appropriate, based on feedback received;
- 3. When and how ISS typically engages with issuers and third parties when determining its recommendations to ensure it has accurate information and to receive feedback on recommendations; and
- 4. The potential impact of factual errors, incomplete information and methodology weaknesses on ISS' voting recommendation and ISS' process for identifying and correcting these issues.
- C. Policies and procedures related to the identification, management, disclosure of conflicts of interest impacting services provided to BCM; and
- D. Changes in ISS' business and specific conflicts of interest in order to reasonably determine whether ISS' conflicts of interest may materially and adversely affect BCM's clients and, if so, whether any action should be taken as a result.

VIII. Loaned Securities

As a general matter, securities on loan will not be recalled to facilitate proxy voting (in which case the borrower of the security shall be entitled to vote the proxy). However, if IMT is aware of an item in time to recall the security and has determined in good faith that the importance of the matter to be voted upon outweighs the loss in lending revenue that would result from recalling the security (i.e., if there is a controversial upcoming merger or acquisition, or some other significant matter), the security will be recalled for voting.

IX. <u>Disclosure</u>

- A. BCM will disclose in its Form ADV Part 2A that clients may contact BCM in order to obtain information on how BCM voted such client's proxies, and to request a copy of this policy. If a client requests this information, the Director of Client Service will prepare a written response to the client that lists, with respect to each voted proxy that the client has inquired about: (1) the name of the issuer, (2) the proposal voted upon and (3) how BCM voted the client's proxy.
- B. A concise summary of this Proxy Voting Policy will be included in the BCM's Form ADV Part 2A, and will be updated whenever this policy is updated.

X. <u>External Communication</u>

On occasions, proxy voting solicitors, proxy voting agents, company management or interested individuals/shareholders will reach out to BCM with additional information on the company, will request a meeting or ask how Bridgeway is voting . BCM does not actively respond to these inquires; however, occasionally the additional information may be forwarded to ISS by the Director of Client Service. It is up to ISS's discretion to take this information into consideration as ISS relies on their own research.

APPENDIX B – PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

The following provides information regarding the Portfolio Managers identified in the Funds' Prospectus: (1) the dollar range of their investments in each Bridgeway Fund; (2) a description of their compensation structure; and (3) information regarding other accounts managed by them and potential conflicts of interest that might arise from the management of multiple accounts.

INVESTMENTS IN THE FUNDS (As of June 30, 2023)

The table below provides the dollar range of investments in each series of the Bridgeway Funds directly or indirectly owned by John Montgomery, Co-Chief Investment Officer and a Portfolio Manager for all of the Bridgeway Funds.

Fund	Investments Held Individually or Jointly with Spouse ¹	Bridgeway Capital Management's Ownership of Fund Shares ²	Total
Aggressive Investors 1 Fund	Over \$1,000,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	Over \$1,000,000
Ultra-Small Company Fund	Over \$1,000,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	Over \$1,000,000
Ultra-Small Company Market Fund	\$10,001 - \$50,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Small-Cap Value Fund	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000
Managed Volatility Fund	\$100,001 - \$500,000	Over \$1,000,000	Over \$1,000,000
Omni Small-Cap Value Fund	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000	\$100,001 - \$500,000

¹ This column reflects investments in a Fund's shares owned directly by Mr. Montgomery or beneficially owned by Mr. Montgomery (as determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). Mr. Montgomery is presumed to be a beneficial owner of securities that are held by his immediate family members sharing the same household.

² Mr. Montgomery controls the Adviser due to the level of his stock ownership (approximately 51%) in the Adviser's immediate parent company, Bridgeway Investments, Inc., and also has or shares investment control over the Adviser's investments. As a result, under Rule 16a-1(a)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, he is deemed to beneficially own the investments held by the Adviser in shares of the Funds. This column reflects the Adviser's total investments in shares of the Funds managed by Mr. Montgomery.

The table below provides the dollar range of investments in each Bridgeway Fund owned by Elena Khoziaeva and Michael Whipple, each of whom is a Portfolio Manager that has joint and primary responsibility for the day-to-day management of all of the Bridgeway Funds. The table also provides the dollar range of investments in the Managed Volatility Fund owned by Richard P. Cancelmo, Jr., a Portfolio Manager for the Managed Volatility Fund. Further, the table provides the dollar range of investments in the Omni Small-Cap Value Fund and the Ultra-Small Company Market Fund owned by Christine L. Wang, another Portfolio Manager for those Funds.

Fund and Name of Portfolio Manager	Dollar Range of Investments in Each Fund ⁽¹⁾ ⁽²⁾
AGGRESSIVE INVESTORS 1 FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Michael Whipple	\$100,001 - \$500,000
ULTRA-SMALL COMPANY FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$10,001 - \$50,000
Michael Whipple	\$50,001 - \$100,000



Fund and Name of Portfolio Manager	Dollar Range of Investments in Each Fund ^{(1) (2)}
ULTRA-SMALL COMPANY MARKET FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$1 - \$10,000
Michael Whipple	\$50,001 - \$100,000
Christine L. Wang	\$100,001 - \$500,000
SMALL-CAP VALUE FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$10,001 - \$50,000
Michael Whipple	\$10,001 - \$50,000
MANAGED VOLATILITY FUND	
Richard P. Cancelmo, Jr.	\$500,001 - \$1,000,000
Elena Khoziaeva	\$10,001 - \$50,000
Michael Whipple	\$10,001 - \$50,000
OMNI SMALL-CAP VALUE FUND	
Elena Khoziaeva	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Michael Whipple	\$100,001 - \$500,000
Christine L. Wang	\$100,001 - \$500,000

1

This column reflects investments in a Fund's shares owned directly by the Portfolio Manager, or beneficially owned by the Portfolio Manager (as determined in accordance with Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). A Portfolio Manager is presumed to be a beneficial owner of securities that are held by his or her immediate family members sharing the same household.

² Mr. Cancelmo, Ms. Khoziaeva, Mr. Whipple and Ms. Wang participate in ownership of the Adviser's immediate parent company, Bridgeway Investments, Inc., due to their participation in an Employee Stock Ownership Program ("ESOP"). As a result, each of them indirectly owns a portion of the investments held by the Adviser in shares of the Bridgeway Funds. As of December 31, 2022, the Adviser owned shares of the then existing seven Bridgeway Funds. These indirect amounts are not reflected in the table above.

DESCRIPTION OF COMPENSATION STRUCTURE

The objective of the Adviser's compensation program is to provide pay and long-term compensation for its staff members (who are all referred to as "partners") that is competitive with the mutual fund/investment advisory market relative to the Adviser's size. The Adviser evaluates competitive market compensation by reviewing compensation survey results conducted by independent third parties involved in investment industry compensation.

The Portfolio Managers, including John Montgomery, Elena Khoziaeva, Michael Whipple, Richard P. Cancelmo, Jr. and Christine L. Wang, participate in a compensation program that includes a base salary that is fixed annually, bonus and long-term compensation. Each Portfolio Manager's base salary is a function of review of market salary data for their respective role and an assessment of individual execution of responsibilities related to goals, integrity, team work, and leadership. Profit sharing bonuses are driven by company performance and an assessment of individual execution of responsibilities. The Adviser's profitability is primarily affected by a) assets under management, b) management fees, for which some actively managed accounts have performance based fees relative to stock market benchmarks, and c) operating costs of the Adviser.

Fund performance impacts overall compensation in two broad ways. First, generally assets under management increase with positive long-term performance. An increase in assets increases total management fees and likely increases the Adviser's profitability (although certain Funds do not demonstrate economies of scale and other Funds have management fees which reflect economies of scale to shareholders). Second, certain Funds have performance-based management fees that are a function of trailing five-year before-tax performance of each Fund relative to its specific market benchmark. Should any Fund's performance exceed the benchmark, the Adviser may make more total management fees and increase its profitability. On the other hand, should any Fund's performance lag the benchmark, the Adviser may experience a decrease in profitability.

Finally, all Portfolio Managers participate in long-term compensation programs including a 401(k) Plan and equity programs linked to the Adviser's value which is a function of the profitability and growth of the Adviser. Although Mr. Montgomery does not participate in the ESOP, the value of his ownership stake is impacted by the profitability and growth of the Adviser.

Historically, the Adviser has voluntarily disclosed the annual compensation of John Montgomery, Co-Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager for all of the Bridgeway Funds. Annual compensation for each of the three most recent calendar years ended December 31, includes a salary and bonus, plus a 401(k) contribution. John Montgomery's cash compensation component was \$713,354, \$430,000 and \$457,500 for 2020, 2021 and 2022, respectively. The 401(k) contribution for John Montgomery was \$\$14,250 in 2020, \$0 in 2021 and \$15,250 in 2022. These figures are based on the Adviser's audited financial records and individual W-2 forms.

As an "S" Corporation, the federal income taxes of Bridgeway Investments, Inc. ("Bridgeway Investments"), which is the immediate parent company of the Adviser, are paid at the shareholder rather than corporate level. The Adviser distributes an amount to Bridgeway Investments to enable its shareholders to cover these taxes at the maximum individual tax rate. These amounts are not included in Mr. Montgomery's annual compensation disclosed herein.

OTHER MANAGED ACCOUNTS (As of June 30, 2023)

The Adviser's Portfolio Managers use statistical investment models which are used in connection with the management of certain Bridgeway Funds as well as other mutual funds for which the Adviser acts as sub-adviser and other separate accounts managed for organizations and individuals. The following chart reflects information regarding other accounts (excluding the Bridgeway Fund(s)) for which each Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities. Accounts are grouped into three categories: (i) mutual funds, (ii) other pooled investment vehicles, and (iii) other accounts. To the extent that any of these accounts pay advisory fees that are based on account performance ("performance-based fees"), information on those accounts is specifically broken out.

Richard Cancelmo, Jr. does not manage any other accounts. The information in the chart below relates to John Montgomery, Elena Khoziaeva, Michael Whipple and Christine L. Wang.

The following information is applicable to John Montgomery:

Type of Accounts	Total Number of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (millions)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Based Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Based Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	4	\$1,446.7	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	1	\$14.1	0	\$0
Other Accounts	22	\$274	14	\$47

The following information is applicable to Elena Khoziaeva and Michael Whipple:

Type of Accounts	Total Number of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (millions)	Total Number of Accounts with Performance Based Fees	Total Assets of Accounts with Performance Based Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	4	\$1,446.7	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	0	\$0	0	\$0
Other Accounts	22	\$274	14	\$47

The following information is applicable to Christine L. Wang:

			Total Number of Accounts with	Total Assets of Accounts with
Type of Accounts	Total Number of Accounts	Total Assets of Accounts (millions)	Performance Based Fees	Performance Based Fees (millions)
Registered Investment Companies	0	\$0	0	\$0
Other Pooled Investment Vehicles	1	\$14.10	0	\$0
Other Accounts	2	\$7.20	0	\$0

POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Actual or apparent conflicts of interest may arise when a Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities with respect to more than one fund or other account. Set forth below is a description of material conflicts of interest that may arise in connection with a Portfolio Manager who manages multiple funds and/or other accounts:

- The management of multiple funds and/or other accounts may result in a Portfolio Manager devoting varying periods of time and attention to the management of each fund and/or other account. As a result, the Portfolio Manager may not be able to formulate as complete a strategy or identify equally attractive investment opportunities for each of those accounts as might be the case if he or she were to devote substantially more attention to the management of a single fund. The Adviser believes this problem may be significantly mitigated by Bridgeway's use of statistical models.
- If a Portfolio Manager identifies an investment opportunity that may be suitable for more than one fund or other account, a fund may not be able to take full advantage of that opportunity due to an allocation of filled purchase or sale orders across all eligible funds and other accounts. Accordingly, the Adviser has developed guidelines to address the priority order in allocating investment opportunities.
- At times, a Portfolio Manager may determine that an investment opportunity may be appropriate for only some of the funds or other accounts for which he or she exercises investment responsibility, or may decide that certain of the funds or other accounts should take differing positions with respect to a particular security. In these cases, the Portfolio Manager may place separate transactions for one or more funds or other accounts, which may affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of one or more other funds or accounts.
- With respect to securities transactions for the funds, the Adviser determines which broker to use to execute each order, consistent with its duty to seek best execution of the transaction. The Adviser may place separate, non-simultaneous, transactions for a fund and another account that may temporarily affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of the fund or the other account. The Adviser seeks to mitigate this problem through a random rotation of order in the allocation of executed trades.
- With respect to securities transactions for the funds, the Adviser determines which broker to use to execute each order, consistent with its duty to seek best execution of the transaction. However, with respect to certain other accounts (such as other pooled investment vehicles that are not registered mutual funds, and other accounts managed for organizations and individuals), the Adviser may be limited by the client with respect to the selection of brokers or may be instructed to direct trades through a particular broker. In these cases, the Adviser or its affiliates may place separate, non-simultaneous, transactions for a fund and another account that may temporarily affect the market price of the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of the fund or the other account.
- The appearance of a conflict of interest may arise where the Adviser has an incentive, such as a performance based management fee or other differing fee structure, which relates to the management of one fund or other account but not all funds and accounts with respect to which a Portfolio Manager has day-to-day management responsibilities.

The Adviser and the Funds have adopted certain compliance policies and procedures that are designed to address these types of conflicts. However, there is no guarantee that such procedures will detect each and every situation in which an actual or potential conflict may arise.

BWY-SAI-23

